Aus der Abteilung für Kinderkardiologie und Pädiatrische Intensivmedizin

der Ludwig-Maximilians-Universität München

Direktor: Prof. Dr. med. Nikolaus Haas

Bedeutung von arteriellen Gefäßeigenschaften bei Patienten mit angeborenen

Herzerkrankungen oder mit während der Kindheit erworbenen kardiovaskulären

<u>Risikofaktoren</u>

Relevance of arterial characteristics in patients with congenital heart disease or risk

factors acquired during childhood



Kumulative Habilitationsschrift zur Erlangung der Venia Legendi im Fach Pädiatrie

vorgelegt von

Dr. med. Constance G. Weismann aus München

München 2023

<u>Fachmentorat</u>

- Prof. Dr. med. Nikolaus Haas
- Prof. Dr. med. Robert Dalla-Pozza
- Prof. Dr. med. Susanne Bechtold

τὸ εὔδαιμον τὸ ἐλεύθερον, τὸ δ' ἐλεύθερον τὸ εὕψυχον

Das Geheimnis des Glücks ist die Freiheit, und das Geheimnis der Freiheit ist der Mut.

(Περικλῆς/ Perikles, *um 490 v. Chr. - 429 v. Chr.)

Table of contents

| 1 | INTRO | DDUCTION | 5 |
|----|------------|--|----|
| | 1.1 | RELEVANCE OF ARTERIAL FUNCTION AND ARTERIO-VENTRICULAR INTERACTION | 5 |
| | 1.2 | IMPORTANCE OF ARTERIAL STIFFNESS RELATED RESEARCH IN CHILDREN | |
| | 1.3 | Study aim | |
| 2. | ВАСК | GROUND | 10 |
| | | | |
| | 2.1 | ARTERIAL CHARACTERISTICS AND PHYSIOLOGY | |
| | 2.2 | PHYSIOLOGY OF ARTERIAL STIFFENING AND ITS EFFECTS ON THE HEART. | |
| | 2.3 2.4 | CONDITIONS ASSOCIATED WITH ARTERIAL STIFFENING | 13 |
| | | ARTERIAL STIFFNESS AND ARTERIO-VENTRICULAR INTERACTION IN PATIENTS WITH CONGENITAL HEART DISEASE OR SCULAR RISK FACTORS ACQUIRED EARLY IN LIFE | 11 |
| | 2.5 | PHARMACOLOGICAL TREATMENT OF INCREASED ARTERIAL STIFFNESS | |
| | - | | |
| 3. | METH | IODS USED TO ASSESS ARTERIAL FUNCTION | 18 |
| | 3.1 | COMMON CAROTID INTIMA MEDIA THICKNESS AND ROUGHNESS | |
| | 3.2 | LOCAL ARTERIAL ELASTICITY MEASURED BY ULTRASOUND | |
| | 3.3 | PULSE WAVE VELOCITY | |
| | 3.4 | CENTRAL AUGMENTATION INDEX AND CENTRAL BLOOD PRESSURE | - |
| | 3.5 | DIGITAL PULSE WAVE ANALYSIS | |
| | 3.6 | Assessment of the microcirculation by laser Doppler | - |
| | 3.7 | ENDOTHELIAL FUNCTION | 28 |
| 4. | RESU | LTS | 30 |
| | 4.1 | MULTIMODAL ASSESSMENT OF VASCULAR AND VENTRICULAR FUNCTION | 30 |
| | 4.1.1 | Vascular and ventricular function in patients with left sided congenital heart disease | |
| | 4.1.2 | Vascular and ventricular function in patients with Marfan syndrome | |
| | 4.1.3 | Vascular and ventricular function in patients following Fontan palliation | |
| | 4.1.4 | Vascular and ventricular function in childhood cancer survivors | |
| | 4.2 | CAROTID ARTERY CHARACTERISTICS IN PATIENTS WITH CONGENITAL VS ACQUIRED CARDIOVASCULAR RISK FACTORS | |
| | 4.3 | MULTIMODAL ASSESSMENT OF VASCULAR AND VENTRICULAR FUNCTION IN D. MELANOGASTER | 41 |
| 5. | SUM | MARY, CLINICAL SIGNIFICANCE AND FUTURE DIRECTIONS | 42 |
| | 5.1 Sum | ARY OF FINDINGS BY UNDERLYING CONGENITAL HEART DEFECT, SYNDROME OR RISK FACTORS | 43 |
| | 5.1.1 | Coarctation of the aorta | |
| | 5.1.2 | Bicuspid aortic valve | 44 |
| | 5.1.3 | Marfan syndrome | |
| | 5.1.4 | Single ventricle physiology following Fontan palliation | |
| | | Childhood cancer survivors | |
| | 5.2 | SUMMARY AND INTERPRETATION OF FINDINGS IN THE CLINICAL CONTEXT | - |
| | 5.2 | FUTURE DIRECTIONS | 49 |
| 6. | ABBR | EVIATIONS | 52 |
| 7. | REFE | RENCES | 54 |
| 8. | PUBL | ICATIONS | 64 |
| | 8.1 | ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS (FIRST OR SENIOR AUTHORSHIP) | 64 |
| | 8.2 | CO-AUTHORED PUBLICATIONS | |
| | 8.3 | Case reports | |
| | 8.4 | INVITED REVIEW ARTICLES | |
| | 8.5 | BOOK CHAPTERS | |
| | 8.6 | LETTERS TO THE EDITOR | 69 |
| | 8.7 | COLLABORATOR ON MULTI-CENTER STUDIES | 70 |
| | 8.7.1 | Pediatric Heart Network | 70 |
| 9. | ACKN | OWLEDGEMENTS | 71 |

1 Introduction

1.1 Relevance of arterial function and arterio-ventricular interaction

In young healthy individuals, the large arteries are elastic. Normal aging is accompanied by progressive large arterial stiffening, which can be augmented by certain medical conditions such as obesity or diabetes. However, patients with certain types of congenital heart disease (CHD) or genetic disorders have increased arterial stiffness already at young age.

The Chinese philosopher Laozi (ca. 500 B.C.) stated more than 2000 years ago that elasticity is associated with youth and stiffness with death:

"Men are born soft and supple; dead they are stiff and hard. Plants are born tender and pliant; dead, they are brittle and dry. Thus whoever is stiff and inflexible is a disciple of death. Whoever is soft and yielding is a disciple of life. The hard and stiff will be broken. The soft and supple will prevail."

Laozi (ca. 500 B.C.)

Comparatively recently, cardiovascular (CV) researches have provided scientific evidence that increased arterial stiffness is indeed an independent risk factor for CV morbidity and mortality.(Vlachopoulos C *et al.*, 2010) Briefly, large arterial stiffening results in a lower diastolic blood pressure and diminished diastolic perfusion of the end-organs such as the heart, where adverse remodeling of the myocardium may eventually lead to heart failure with

preserved ejection fraction (HFpEF) or heart failure with reduced ejection fraction (HFrEF).(Borlaug BA *et al.*, 2007; Shim CY, 2011; Weber T and Chirinos JA, 2018; Chirinos JA *et al.*, 2019) The effect that arterial stiffening has on cardiac function is known as arterio-ventricular interaction. Adults hospitalized for HFrEF and HFpEF have 5-year mortality rates of approximately 75%.(Shah KS *et al.*, 2017)

Though there is evidence that several types of CHD, genetic connective tissue disorders or primarily non-cardiac systemic disorders are associated with increased arterial stiffness, the etiology, extent, physiologic impact, changes with age and prognostic implications of vascular changes in this context are not well understood to date. This may in part be attributed to the pathophysiologic heterogeneity and relative rarity of the conditions mentioned above, making it difficult to perform larger scale studies. However, it may at least in part also be the result of insufficient funding of adequate research.

1.2 Importance of arterial stiffness related research in children

Since 1985, the US National Institute of Health has spent over 565 million US\$ for research projects related to arterial stiffness, with an exponential increase seen over the last few years (Figure 1a). Only a small fraction of this amount was spent on projects related to congenital CV risk factors, e.g. 2.3% on pediatric (Figure 1b) and 0.3% on CHD related studies (Figure 1c). Pediatric arterial stiffness research has been funded consistently over the last decade, even though at a low level with on average 1.2 million US\$ per year. CHD related research on arterial stiffness, however, has received no National Institute of Health support for over a decade. Thus, even though arterial stiffness has been increasingly recognized as an important

research area in the general population, patients with CV risk factors since childhood have so far only received a minuscule "piece of the cake".



Figure 1: National Institute of Health funding on arterial stiffness between 1985 and 2021. The search was conducted using https://reporter.nih.gov using the following keywords in project title or abstract and excluding subprojects: A: arterial stiffness, B: arterial stiffness AND pediatric, C: arterial stiffness AND congenital heart disease. Project funding in US\$ (y-axis; note the specific scale for each subfigure). Year of funding (x-axis).

This relative lack of funding corresponds to a relatively low research output and thus data on arterial stiffness in patients with CHD and/or CV risk factors acquired during childhood or adolescence. In fact, of all PubMed listed publications in the field of arterial stiffness, only 1.8% evaluated patients with CHD (Figure 2). The published data on non-CHD-related predisposing conditions for increased arterial stiffness is even more scarce (Figure 2).



Figure 2: Number of articles (N) published on "arterial stiffness" in general and in combination with disease entities known to be associated with increased arterial stiffness. The search was conducted in March 2022 using PubMed (https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov). Blue-orange background represents childhood onset, orange background indicates pre-natal onset. Blue frame marks cardiovascular risk factors evaluated and presented herein. CV: cardiovascular; CKD: chronic kidney disease; CoA: Aortic coarctation; MFS: Marfan syndrome; BAV: bicuspid aortic valve; TOF: Tetralogy of Fallot; SV: single ventricle; TGA: transposition of the great

This paucity of data and funding contradicts the demographic changes that have been occurring over the past few decades. Improved treatment options for children with CHD as well as other pediatric diseases such as cancer, chronic kidney disease (CKD), or diabetes type 1 have led to an increasing number of children surviving well into adulthood.(Glinianaia SV *et al.*, 2020) Nearly 90% of Belgian children born with CHD between 1990 and 1992 have survived into adulthood.(Moons P *et al.*, 2010) Children with cancer have 5-year survival rates above 80% in high-income countries.(Lam CG *et al.*, 2019)

At the same time, the prevalence of obesity and even type 2 diabetes among youth has been high.(Chooi YC *et al.*, 2019) During the SARS-CoV2 pandemic, children and adolescents have been particularly affected by the necessary restrictions on social contacts imposed by many governments. Several studies have demonstrated a change in dietary habits towards unhealthy food choices and overall a decreased level of physical activity, resulting in weight gain during the pandemic.(Stavridou A *et al.*, 2021) As an example, during the SARS-CoV2 related lockdown in 2020, the prevalence of overweight and obesity among Chinese high school students has increased from 26.6% to 30.0%, and from 16 to 18.8%, respectively.(Yang S *et al.*, 2020) A longitudinal study from Cologne, Germany, has shown that primary school children have developed increasing body mass index (BMI) and BMI Z-score as well as diminished physical fitness and motor skills during the pandemic, particularly those with lower socioeconomic background.(Wessely S *et al.*, 2022) Whether these changes persist into adulthood and how they will impact the CV risk profile in the future, remains to be seen.

Naturally, etiology and extent of increased arterial stiffness in children with chronic diseases are quite heterogeneous. The unifying factor is that children will be exposed to the

adverse effects of increased arterial stiffness much longer than the average adult with arteriosclerotic CV disease. At this time we can only speculate how this will impact CV morbidity and our healthcare systems in the decades to come.

1.3 Study aim

It was the aim of the projects presented herein to gain a better understanding of the mechanisms underlying arterial dysfunction in patients with CHD or CV risk factors acquired early in life. We pursued this goal by using a multimodal approach that analyzed different aspects of arterial structure and function and interpreted these changes in relation to cardiac function and age. We hypothesized that the vascular phenotype depends on the underlying diagnosis and that arterial stiffness correlates with cardiac function and age. The types of patients analyzed herein were:

- a) Coarctation of the aorta (CoA^{\$#}) and bicuspid aortic valve (BAV[#]), which are known to be associated with increased aortic stiffness,
- b) Marfan syndrome (MFS[#]), which is mostly caused by mutations in the ubiquitously expressed extracellular matrix protein Fibrillin-1 and associated e.g. with aortic root aneurysms,
- c) Single ventricle (SV^{*}) patients with Fontan circulation, who are most vulnerable to changes in afterload, and
- d) Childhood cancer survivors (CCS) following chemotherapy with cardiotoxic agents.

Funding agencies:

^{\$} Swedish Heart-Lung Foundation (CGW)

[#] ALF (regional and national funding agency for clinical research; CGW)

^{*} Swedish Children's Heart Foundation (CGW)

We even performed comparisons to coronary artery disease (CAD) patients, to help us understand mechanistic differences between congenital and acquired changes. Lastly, we generated a *Drosophila melanogaster* model for assessment of vascular and ventricular function which may facilitate pharmacological screening for agents treating arterial stiffening.

2. Background

2.1 Arterial characteristics and physiology

Arteries – from proximal to distal - can be categorized as 1. elastic arteries, 2. muscular arteries and 3. arterioles. Histologically, they consist of three layers, the endothelium, media and adventitia. The arterial system serves two purposes: a) as a conduit, transmitting blood with oxygen and nutrients to the periphery, and b) as an elastic buffer, converting pulsatile, high-pressure flow in the proximal aorta into low pressure, non-pulsatile flow in the capillary bed.(Ooi H *et al.*, 2008)

The elasticity of a vessel is determined by its distending pressure, wall structure (collagen, elastin, smooth muscle tone), and factors modulating vascular tone. Large elastic arteries have the highest elastin-collagen ratio in their medial layer. In young healthy individuals, the large arteries are elastic and exhibit a cushioning effect ("Windkessel effect") on the pulsatile flow. The cushioning effect of the large arteries gradually converts the pulsatile flow generated by left ventricular (LV) contraction to an almost continuous flow in the microvasculature. If the "Windkessel effect" functions optimally, the arterial pulse wave

is reflected distally and returns to the heart in diastole, thereby augmenting diastolic coronary artery perfusion and reducing cardiac afterload (Figure 3). Other organs such as the kidney, brain or placenta (and thereby the unborn child) also benefit from stable flow and pressure throughout the cardiac cycle.(Safar ME *et al.*, 2003; Tomiyama H and Yamashina A, 2010)



Figure 3: Role of large artery stiffness in health and disease In young healthy adults, a compliant aorta (left): (a) effectively buffers excess pulsatilty due to the intermittent left ventricular ejection; (b) exhibits a slow pulse wave velocity (PWV), which allows pulse wave reflections to arrive to the heart during diastole, increasing diastolic coronary perfusion pressure but not systolic ventricular load. A number of factors (aging, lifestyle, etc.) increase aortic wall stiffness, which leads to several adverse hemodynamic consequences. Aortic stiffening leads to increased forward wave amplitude on one hand, and premature arrival of wave reflections to the heart on the other. These hemodynamic changes result in adverse patterns of pulsatile load to the left ventricle in systole and a reduced coronary perfusion pressure in diastole, ultimately promoting myocardial remodeling, dysfunction, failure and a reduced perfusion reserve (even in the absence of epicardial coronary disease). This adverse hemodynamic pattern also results in excessive pulsatility in the aorta, which is transmitted preferentially to low-resistance vascular beds (such as the kidney, placenta and brain). PWV: pulse wave velocity; BP: blood pressure. **Modified and reproduced with permission from Weber and Chirinos, 2018 and Chirinos et al., 2019.**

Factors modulating vascular tone include endothelial-derived (e.g. nitric oxide (NO), endothelin-1), neurohumoral (e.g. acetyl choline, norepinephrin) and metabolic factors (e.g. pO2, pCO2). The endothelium, i.e. the inner lining of the vessel, is constituted of endothelial cells, which biosynthesize NO and other vasoactive substances which regulate vascular tone, hemostasis and permeability. Endothelial NO leads to vasodilation, and inhibits e.g. vascular smooth muscle cell growth, platelet aggregation, and adhesion of leucocytes to endothelial cells, thereby exhibiting a protective effect against arteriosclerosis. (Simionescu M, 2007; Tomiyama H and Yamashina A, 2010)

2.2 Physiology of arterial stiffening and its effects on the heart

Arterial stiffness increases if any of the structural or functional factors determining arterial elasticity are disturbed. Structural changes include thickening of the intima-media with smooth muscle hypertrophy, increased content of collagen and glycosaminoglycans, calcification, and other changes in extracellular matrix (congenital or acquired).(Et-Taouil K *et al.*, 2003; Ooi H *et al.*, 2008) Functional changes include endothelial dysfunction, altered endothelial permeability due to structural changes, and abnormal vasoconstrictor responses. With damage of the endothelial layer, e.g. in atherosclerosis or inflammation, endothelial function is reduced and thereby the vessels ability to dilate is impaired.

Stiffer large arteries are associated with a loss of the Windkessel effect, i.e. the pulse wave travels faster, is reflected earlier (i.e., in late systole instead of in diastole), and the microvasculature is exposed to a higher pulsatile load. Consequently, central systolic pressure (CSP) increases ("isolated systolic hypertension"), central diastolic pressure decreases, and the pulse pressure is amplified (Figure 3). Diminished diastolic pressure results in diminished diastolic perfusion of the end-organs. In the heart, this impairs coronary perfusion, and increases the risk for subendocardial ischemia which in turn will impair myocardial relaxation.(Borlaug BA *et al.*, 2007; Shim CY, 2011) In addition, a higher end-systolic pressure affects myocardial thick-thin myofilament interactions and crossbridge dissociation, which

also affects myocardial relaxation.(Borlaug BA *et al.*, 2007) The effect that arterial stiffening has on cardiac function is known as arterio-ventricular interaction.(Westerhof N and O'Rourke MF, 1995) Gradually, adverse remodeling which may include myocardial hypertrophy, fibrosis, diastolic and/or systolic dysfunction (Figure 3). Eventually this may lead to heart failure with HFpEF or HFrEF – both of which have 5-year mortality rates of 75% in adults hospitalized for heart failure.(Shah KS *et al.*, 2017; Weber T and Chirinos JA, 2018; Chirinos JA *et al.*, 2019) Unlike for HFrEF, treatment options for HFpEF remain limited. There is some data supporting the use of exercise therapy, stains, anakinra (interleukin 1 antagonist) and immunomodulatory drugs.(Plitt GD *et al.*, 2018)

Other organs such as the brain, retina, kidneys or placenta (and thereby the unborn child) can also be damaged through the increased pulsatile load and diminished diastolic perfusion pressure (Figure 3).(Vlachopoulos C *et al.*, 2015; Weber T and Chirinos JA, 2018; Chirinos JA *et al.*, 2019)

2.3 Conditions associated with arterial stiffening

Large arterial stiffening well-known predictor of cardiovascular morbidity and mortality in the general population.(Vlachopoulos C *et al.*, 2010) Normal aging is accompanied by progressive large arterial stiffening due to extracellular matrix changes (increasing collagen/elastin ratio, collagen/elastin disarray, calcification) and cellular mechanisms (endothelial cell dysfunction, vascular smooth muscle cell stiffness, and cell-matrix interactions).(Vatner SF *et al.*, 2021) Accelerated arterial aging has been extensively studied in adults with traditional CV risk factors such as e.g. hypertension, obesity, diabetes, hypercholesterolemia, smoking, or CKD.

The mechanisms involved are in part disease-specific and include neurohormonal activation of e.g. the renin-angiotensin-aldosterone and sympathetic nervous systems, as well as extracellular matrix changes, inflammation and calcification (Duprez DA, 2007; Aroor AR *et al.*, 2018; Lacolley P *et al.*, 2020; Nardone M *et al.*, 2020)

Genetic and epigenetic factors play a role as well.(Lacolley P *et al.*, 2020) Linkage and polymorphism studies have identified genes in several pathways as modulators of arterial stiffness. Examples include the renin–angiotensin–aldosterone system, elastic fiber structural components, matrix metalloproteinases, the NO pathway, inflammatory molecules, beta-adrenergic and endothelin receptors.(Lacolley P *et al.*, 2009; Lacolley P *et al.*, 2017)

2.4 Arterial stiffness and arterio-ventricular interaction in patients with congenital heart disease or cardiovascular risk factors acquired early in life

As CHDs are diverse, their associated arterial changes are anything but a "one size fits all". What patients with arterial changes due to CHD, genetic disease or CV risk factors acquired early in life have in common is that they are exposed to increased arterial stiffness for a life time (or close to that) – as opposed to the typical patient with acquired CV disease (CVD).

The most well studied congenital diseases in the field of arterial stiffness are CoA, BAV, and MFS - all of which are associated with intrinsic aortic wall abnormalities that extend beyond the actual anatomic lesion of aortic dilation vs narrowing.(Isner JM *et al.*, 1987; Nataatmadja M *et al.*, 2003) Over the last few decades, it has become evident that these

histologic abnormalities cause increased arterial stiffness.(Hirata K *et al.*, 1991; de Divitiis M *et al.*, 2001; Tzemos N *et al.*, 2010; Humphrey JD and Tellides G, 2019)

There is a paucity of CHD specific data on arterial-ventricular interaction. While adults with MFS may have intrinsically impaired LV contractility, arterial-ventricular interaction has been suggested as a cause of diastolic LV dysfunction in adults with e.g. BAV or repaired CoA.(Lee SY *et al.*, 2015; Li VW and Cheung YF, 2015; Loeper F *et al.*, 2016) Regarding pediatric data, we have previously shown in children with well repaired CoA and no significant residual gradient across the site of repair, that there is a negative correlation between ascending aortic stiffness and diastolic function.(Lombardi KC *et al.*, 2013) However, we were unable to confirm such a correlation in 50 children with BAV even though both ascending aortic stiffness and diastolic function were both abnormal compared to controls.(Weismann CG *et al.*, 2016) These findings were the stepping stone for a more extensive multimodal assessment which is presented in this research report.

A group of CHD patients that may be particularly vulnerable to the effects of increased arterial stiffness are those with SV physiology following Fontan-type palliation with a total cavopulmonary connection (TCPC) who are prone to develop HFrEF and/or HFpEF and are at increased risk for premature cardiac mortality. Details on the many complications and management of Fontan patients can be found elsewhere.(Gewillig M, 2005; Rodriguez FH and Book WM, 2020) It has been shown that Fontan patients have increased arterial stiffness and endothelial dysfunction which is associated with lower aerobic capacity, physical activity and quality of life.(Jin SM *et al.*, 2007; Lambert E *et al.*, 2013; Myers KA *et al.*, 2013; Tomkiewicz-Pajak L *et al.*, 2014; Goldstein BH *et al.*, 2016). In addition, Fontan patients with reduced cardiac index compared to those with preserved cardiac index, have higher afterload with similar ejection fraction (EF), but worse myocardial diastolic function, suggesting that HFpEF may be a major factor leading to decreased exercise performance in those patients.(Saiki H *et al.*, 2016) If vascular function determines functional performance through arterio-ventricular interaction, it may serve as a therapeutic target in an effort to ameliorate progressive functional decline observed in adolescent and young adult Fontan survivors.(Goldstein BH *et al.*, 2016)

Children with acquired CV risk factors will be exposed to arterial stiffening for close to a life-time. An example for the effect non-cardiac conditions and treatment thereof can have on the CV system, are CCS. Adult patients previously treated with radiation and/or chemotherapy suffer permanent arterial damage which has been associated with CV and cancer mortality.(Mozos I *et al.*, 2017; Parr SK *et al.*, 2021) Increased arterial stiffness has been described in CCS as well, though – to the best of our knowledge – a correlation with outcome has not been confirmed to date.(Krystal JI *et al.*, 2015; Arnold N *et al.*, 2021)

Focusing on children and young adults with classic acquired CV risk factors though, there is evidence that childhood obesity, hypertension, dyslipidemia, diabetes and tobacco use are associated with intermediate CVD markers (e.g. LV hypertrophy, vascular stiffness) in young adulthood (Table 1).(Falkner B and Gidding S, 2021) In addition, several studies have demonstrated that childhood obesity, hypertension, hyperlipidemia, tobacco exposure as well as low birth weight, psychosocial and socioeconomic factors all are associated with clinical CVD during adulthood.(Pool LR *et al.*, 2021)

 Table 1: The relationship of risk factors in childhood to adult cardiovascular and metabolic outcomes.

 Reproduced from (Falkner B and Gidding S, 2021)

| Risk factor in childhood | Atherosclerois | Myocardial dysfunction | Type 2 diabetes | Cerebrovascular disease | Vascular stiffness/small vessel disease | Chronic kidney disease |
|------------------------------------|----------------|---------------------------|--------------------|----------------------------|--|---------------------------|
| Hypertension | Х | Х | Х | Х | Х | Х |
| Elevated LDL-C | Х | | | Х | Х | |
| Metabolic dyslipidemia | Х | | Х | Х | Х | |
| Type 1 diabetes | Х | Х | | | Х | Х |
| Smoking | Х | Х | | | Х | |
| Obesity | Х | Х | Х | Х | Х | Х |
| High sugar/high saturated fat diet | Х | | Х | | | |
| Physical inactivity | | Х | Х | | Х | |

Thus, even though arterial stiffness predicts outcome in the general population including children with the classic CVD risk factors described above, the longitudinal changes of arterial stiffness with age in patients with CHD or early acquired CV risk factors such as cancer treatment remain poorly understood. Ultimately, longitudinal follow-up will be crucial in determining changes in arterial stiffness and diastolic function over time and in response to changes in medical management. Ideally, treating arterial stiffness would decrease the risk for HFpEF in the long run.

2.5 Pharmacological treatment of increased arterial stiffness

We know that arterial stiffening is an important predictor of CV morbidity and mortality. Medications that have been shown to reduce arterial stiffness most effectively are antagonizing the renin-angiotensin-aldosterone axis, which is probably due to their anti-fibrotic effect.(Boutouyrie P *et al.*, 2011) Other options are dihydropyridine type calcium channel blockers and vasodilating beta-blockers. Statins have also been implicated in reducing arterial stiffness, especially peripherally. Most recently, promising data on sodium-

glucose co-transporter 2 (SGLT2) inhibitors have been published, which are approved for the treatment of diabetes mellitus type 2 and obesity. SGLT2 inhibitors reduce arterial stiffness by improving endotelial function and reducing collagen content and inflammation.(Durante W *et al.*, 2021) What remains unuclear is whether treating arterial stiffness improves long-term outcome independent of the underlying condition.

3. Methods used to assess arterial function

There are several complementary methods available that help characterize arterial structure, stiffness and function at different levels non-invasively. The methods most relevant to the current study are described below.

3.1 Common carotid intima media thickness and roughness

Common carotid intima media thickness (cIMT) is a well-established and commonly used marker of (subclinical) arteriosclerosis in adults but also in children.(Lorenz MW *et al.*, 2007; El Jalbout R *et al.*, 2022) It is thought to reflect arterial health in general. The common carotid artery is easy to interrogate by ultrasound using standard equipment with a high-frequency linear array transducer. Along a 10-mm segment, semi-automated measurements of mean cIMT using commercial software (Figure 4). Pediatric reference data for cIMT as well as for cIMT/lumen dimension ratio are available.(Doyon A *et al.*, 2013; Semmler L *et al.*, 2021)

Carotid intima-media roughness (cIMR) has been shown to be to correlate with CV risk profile as well and may be a more sensitive marker for arteriosclerosis than cIMT.(Wu Y *et al.*, 2019; Wu Y *et al.*, 2019) For children, normative IMR data are available.(Dalla Pozza R *et al.*, 2016) In the same study, cIMR correlated positively with BMI Z-score and negatively with maximum oxygen uptake, a marker of physical fitness – supporting the notion that it may be a more sensitive marker for CV risk profiling than cIMT. However, its clinical utility is currently limited as it requires special software that is currently not commercially available.(Dalla Pozza R *et al.*, 2016)

Lastly, both, cIMT and cIMR are structural rather than a functional parameters. Thus, they are not suitable to evaluate short-mid-term treatment effects of e.g. pharmacologic interventions.



Figure 4: Illustration of common carotid artery measurements. Mean values for A, B, C were determined over a 1cm distance using the semiautomated software. D represents a single measurement. BC represents carotid intima media thickness; AB and D lumen dimension. Reproduced from (Lindow A et al., 2022)

Focal arterial stiffness and distensibility can easily be assessed using ultrasound. Twodimensional measurements of the ascending aorta or common carotid artery in peak systole and end-diastole can easily be obtained.(Stefanadis C *et al.*, 1990; Lombardi KC *et al.*, 2013; Weismann CG *et al.*, 2016) Based on these measurements, combined with systolic and diastolic blood pressure (BP), distensibility, stiffness, and strain can be calculated.(Stefanadis C *et al.*, 1990; Fahey M *et al.*, 2009; Lombardi KC *et al.*, 2013)

In a relatively large prospective Finnish study, carotid and aortic distensibility measurements have been associated with body mass index, BP, lipids and insulin resistance, suggesting that it may indeed be an early marker of acquired arteriosclerotic disease.(Mikola H *et al.*, 2017) We and others have demonstrated decreased ascending aortic distensibility in CHD patients (Vogt M *et al.*, 2005; Weismann CG *et al.*, 2021; Weismann CG *et al.*, 2021) Normal data on common carotid, ascending and abdominal aortic distensibility of approximately 400 children and adolescents aged 11-19 years have been published.(Hauser M *et al.*, 2013; Mikola H *et al.*, 2015) In addition, normative pediatric MRI data on aortic distensibility data are available on a cohort of 71 subjects.(Voges I *et al.*, 2012)

3.3 Pulse Wave Velocity

Aortic pulse wave velocity (PWV) is the most well-described independent predictor of CV events and widely considered the "gold standard" for measuring large arterial stiffness.(Laurent S *et al.*, 2006; Ben-Shlomo Y *et al.*, 2014) PWV describes the velocity of the forward pulse wave between two points and is calculated by dividing the distance between the two recording points by the time it takes for the pulse wave to travel the distance

(expressed in m/s; Figure 5). If the elasticity of the aorta is reduced, aortic stiffness is increased, and the Windkessel effect is attenuated. Thus, aortic PWV increases.



Figure 5: Determination of pulse wave velocity (PWV): PWV can be determined by dividing the distance between two points by the time (ΔT) it takes for the forward pulse wave to travel from the proximal to the distal point of measurement (L). Carotid-femoral PWV measurement is considered as a "gold standard" method. Reproduced from (Jeroncic A *et al.*, 2016).

PWV is a direct measure of arterial stiffness that depends on age and BP, and is negatively related to height in adults.(Lee SY *et al.*, 2015; Qiu Q *et al.*, 2020) In terms of heart rate dependency, there are conflicting results: in elderly, pacing at higher heart rates results in increased PWV (possibly as there is less time for elastic recoil of the aorta during tachycardia), while no change in heart rate is seen when pacing younger adults.(Lantelme P *et al.*, 2002; Wilkinson IB *et al.*, 2002) In children who are still growing we are faced with several confounding factors. With increasing age during childhood, height and BP increase and heart rate decreases. In a multivariate model though, age, height, and BP were found to be major positive predictors of PWV in children.(Reusz GS *et al.*, 2010) Normal PWV for children can be calculated as PWV [m/s] = 0.049 * age [years] + 0.008 * height [cm] + 0.0024 * MAP [mmHg] + 1.129.(Reusz GS *et al.*, 2010)

Several non-invasive methods and devices measuring PWV are currently on the market. These include the "gold standard" applanation tonometry (e.g. SphygmoCor®), piezoelectric mechanotransducers (e.g. Complior®) or single-cuff based oscillometry (e.g. Arteriograph®, MobilOGraph®).(Milan A *et al.*, 2019) Devices measuring carotid-femoral PWV (cfPWV) such as SphygmoCor® or Complior® have been shown to have high validity when compared to invasively measured aortic PWV.(Salvi P *et al.*, 2019) However, methods using a single cuff (e.g. Mobil-O-Graph®) produce PWV readings that are entirely dependent on age and BP.(Salvi P *et al.*, 2019) In addition, PWV can be measured by magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) or ultrasound – two methods that are mostly reserved for research purposes. MRI can measure local PWV in specific segments such as the aortic arch and descending aorta.

Normal data on large cohorts of adults, but also >1000 children and adolescents are available.(Collaboration TRVfAS, 2010; Reference Values for Arterial Stiffness C, 2010; Reusz GS *et al.*, 2010; Ben-Shlomo Y *et al.*, 2014; Vlachopoulos C *et al.*, 2015) While there is ample data on cfPWV as a risk factor for CV morbidity and mortality in the general population, one should be cautious when extrapolating to children and/or patients with CHD, particularly those with aortic pathology. First, the published normative pediatric data for PWV (using Arteriograph® and PulsePen®), were not invasively validated specifically in children.(Reusz GS

et al., 2010; Hidvegi EV *et al.*, 2012) This seems especially important for single cuff-based methods as the Arteriograph[®]. Another limitation of measuring cfPWV is that it detects only general stiffening along the pathway, but not focal changes as would be expected e.g. following aortic surgery.(Voges I *et al.*, 2016; Weismann CG *et al.*, 2021) Lastly, in the growing child, changes over time need to be interpreted with caution as growth in itself may affect PWV.

3.4 Central augmentation index and central blood pressure

Augmentation index (AIx) and central BP can be determined by pulse wave analysis of e.g. the brachial artery. While PWV describes the velocity of the forward pulse wave, the AIx is a marker of wave reflection. As arteries branch and become smaller peripherally, resistance increases. Wave reflection occurs when there is an abrupt increase in resistance. This usually occurs at the point of transition to muscular arteries, but may occur proximal, e.g. in patients with BAV who have eccentric flow jets through the aortic valve that are directed towards the ascending aorta (see section 4.1.1).

Alx is defined as the augmented pressure (i.e. difference in pulse height between forward and reflected wave) divided by the pulse pressure (Figure 6). During incremental pacing, an inverse linear relationship between Alx and heart rate has been demonstrated.(Wilkinson IB *et al.*, 2000) This is why Alx is commonly normalized to a heart rate of 75/min (Aix75). Other positive determinants of Alx are age, female sex, less height, and systolic BP.(Janner JH *et al.*, 2010, 2012)



Figure 6: Schematic of arterial pressure waveforms and calculation of augmentation index (AIx), which is defined as the augmentation pressure (AP) divided by the pulse pressure (PP). A) Pulse waveforms in healthy compliant vasculature, timing of rebound wave reflection occurs during diastole (D). B) Pulse wave reflection is faster and earlier in stiffer arteries, thus amplifying the measured systolic blood pressure peak (S), and reducing diastolic pressures (D), hence PP is increased. Reproduced from (Kum F and Karalliedde J, 2010).

In young healthy subjects, the forward wave is reflected fairly distal and returns to the heart in diastole, thereby augmenting coronary artery perfusion. The Alx in that case is negative or close to zero. With age or other CV risk factors associated with arterial stiffening (see section 2.3, 2.4), one loses much of the Windkessel effect, so the aortic PWV and wave reflection increase. The CSP, which is the sum of the forward and reflected wave, increases.

For adults, reference values are available for both central BP and Alx. (Janner JH et al.,

2010; Herbert A et al., 2014) Pediatric reference values for AIx75 using the Mobil-O-Graph

have been published for a small cohort of 134 patients. (Santos LMD et al., 2021)

3.5 Digital pulse wave analysis

The pulse wave can also be analyzed more peripherally, e.g. in the index finger. One example is the EndoPAT[®] (see section 3.7) which measures the peripheral Alx in the index finger. Peripheral Alx is defined as the difference between the backward reflected peak (P2) and the systolic peak (P1) divided by P1 (peripheral Alx=(P2-P1)/P1). It is provided with and without correction for heart rate. In spite of technical and mathematical differences between peripheral and central Alx, they have previously been shown to correlate strongly with each other.(Munir S *et al.*, 2008)

Digital pulse wave analysis with photoplethysmography (Meridian Digital Pulse Analyzer®) is a quick and non-invasive method that analyzes the digital wave form to draw conclusions on micro- and macrovascular stiffness.(Millasseau SC *et al.*, 2006; Elgendi M, 2012; von Wowern E *et al.*, 2015) It has been validated much less extensively than for example the SphygmoCor® applanation tonometer, but is able to discriminate between patients with low, medium, and high CV risk profile.(Clarenbach CF *et al.*, 2012) Due to its short acquisition time of 70 seconds it may be particularly suitable in the pediatric population where cooperation is often a limiting factor. A number of variables and ratios that characterize small and large artery compliance as well as an 'aging index' are generated by the device (Figure 7). For detailed explanations and references regarding this methodology, please refer to von Wowern *et al.* (2015). (von Wowern E *et al.*, 2015)



Figure 7: Digital photoplethysmograms and acceleration photoplethysmograms. Authentic digital photoplethysmograms (upper panels) of a 33-year old healthy woman (left panel, heart rate 65 bpm, aging index -0.87) and a 66-year old healthy man (right panel, heart rate 61, aging index -0.09). S = starting point of systole; P = peak of percussion wave; T = tidal wave; C = incisura wave; D = dicrotic wave. Note the absence of a distinct incisura and dicrotic notch in the right plethysmogram, and differences in negative amplitudes of b and d peaks in the acceleration plethysmograms (lower panels). The aging index is calculated as (b-c-d-e)/a. Aging index correlates positively with age. Reproduced from (von Wowern E et al., 2015).

3.6 Assessment of the microcirculation by laser Doppler

Large arterial disease leads to increased pulsatile load on the microvasculature and damage of organs such as the brain, heart, retina and kidneys. (Vlachopoulos C *et al.*, 2015) This may result in adverse remodeling with an increased intima-media/lumen ratio in the microcirculation. (Muiesan ML *et al.*, 2013)

Laser Doppler flowmetry (Perimed AB, Sweden) assesses cutaneous microvascular vasomotor function.(Morris SJ and Shore AC, 1996; Norman M and Martin H, 2003) Cutaneous blood flow is measured e.g. on the volar side of the forearm at baseline and in response to transdermal iontophoresis of endothelium-dependent (acetylcholine) and -independent

(sodium nitroprusside) agonists (Figure 8). (Odermarsky M *et al.*, 2007; Fernlund E *et al.*, 2015) The change of flow in response to those vasodilatory agents is measured using the same laser Doppler probe. Alternatively, neurally mediated and NO-dependent vasodilation due to local warming can be assessed. (Hodges GJ and Sparks PA, 2013, 2014)



Figure 8: Schematic drawing of the experimental setup of a PeriFlux5000[®] connected to an iontophoresis laser Doppler probe. Iontophoresis can transport charged molecules or drugs into the skin by applying a small electrical charge. Combined with the laser Doppler, iontophoresis is a valuable tool for distinguishing between endothelium dependent and endothelium independent vsodilatory responses. **Reproduced from https://www.perimed-instruments.com.**

Laser Doppler with iontophoresis as described above can distinguished reliably between disturbed endothelium-depedent vs. endothelim-independent vasodilation. Most recently, this methodology identified impaired endothelium-dependent vasodilation in critically ill patients with SARS-CoV2, but not in controls with bacterial pneumonia. (Raia L *et al.*, 2022)

3.7 Endothelial function

Endothelial function is disturbed in patients with CAD, or CV risk factors such as diabetes mellitus, hypertension, obesity, renal failure, hypercholesterolemia, smoking and aging.(Lian BQ and Keaney JF, Jr., 2010) It is thought to be an early marker of CVD and predicts major CV events as well as mortality. (Axtell AL *et al.*, 2010)

Endothelial function can be assessed non-invasively by evaluating the hyperemia response following a few minutes of cuff occlusion of one arm. Flow mediated vasodilation (FMD) and EndoPAT[®] (Itamar Medical, Israel) are the most widely used methods.

With FMD, the shear-stress induced NO-dependent relative brachial artery dilation following distal cuff release is measured by ultrasound. A major methodological shortcoming of FMD is that its reliability is operator-dependent.

EndoPAT[®] (Itamar Medical, Israel), by contrast, evaluates the reactive hyperemia response in the index finger following proximal cuff occlusion (Figure 9). Peripheral arterial tone (PAT[®]) measures changes in pressure at the fingertip of both hands - rather than vasodilation like FMD. Hypoxia induced dilation of the microvasculature decreases resistance distally, leading to a hyperemic surge of blood to reperfuse the limb. This reaction is thought to be driven by both endothelium-dependent and -independent mechanisms. (Rosenberry R and Nelson MD, 2020)



Figure 9: Image of experimental set-up for the measurement of endothelial function using EndoPAT[®]. On the laptop screen, results of a typical completed examination are seen. The amplitude of the plethysmographic pulse curve (PAT[®] signal) is measured in both index finger tips for 5 minutes at baseline first. Then, the blood pressure cuff on one arm is inflated above the systolic blood pressure, so that the brachial artery is occluded for a 5 minute period, resulting in transient ischemia of that arm and a zero amplitude of the PAT[®] signal (lower panel of screen). During that period the PAT[®] signal in the contralateral arm is being monitored as well (upper panel of screen). Then, the cuff pressure is released rapidly, resulting in a sudden increase in PAT[®] in that arm, while the contralateral arm's signal remains unchanged. Reactive hyperemia index (RHI) is calculated by dividing post- to pre-occlusion PAT[®] signal ratio in the occluded side normalized to the control side. **Reproduced from www.itamar-medical.com.**

The reactive hyperemia index (RHI) is defined as the post- to pre-occlusion PAT[®] signal ratio in the occluded side normalized to the control side and baseline vascular tone. An RHI >1.67 is consistent with normal endothelial function in adults. As mentioned above, EndoPAT[®] has been validated extensively in adults with CV risk factors or manifest CVD and correlates with FMD. The advantage is that EndoPAT[®], is observer-independent and highly reproducible even in children. (Hamburg NM *et al.*, 2008; Selamet Tierney ES *et al.*, 2009; Rubinshtein R *et al.*, 2010; Brundeneley L et al., 2012).

al., 2010; Bruyndonckx L et al., 2013)

4. Results

The following publications are included in this thesis and are listed below in chronological order, beginning with the most recent publication:

4.1 Multimodal assessment of vascular and ventricular function

- 4.1.1 Vascular and ventricular function in patients with left sided congenital heart disease
- 1. Weismann CG, Ljungberg S, Åkesson A, Hlebowicz J. Multimodal assessment of vascular and ventricular function in children and adults with bicuspid aortic valve disease. Front Cardiovasc Med. 2021 Mar 23;8:643900. PMID: 33834044. *Impact factor 4.79*
- 2. Weismann CG, Maretic A, Grell BS, Åkesson A, Hlebowicz J, Liuba P. Multimodal assessment of vascular and ventricular function in children and adults with repaired aortic coarctation. Int J Cardiol 2021 Jan 15;323:47-53. PMID: 32889020. *Impact factor 4.164.*
- 3. Weismann CG, Lombardi KC, Grell BS, Northrup V, Sugeng L. Aortic stiffness and left ventricular diastolic function in children with well-functioning bicuspid aortic valves. Eur Heart J Cardiovasc Imaging 2016; 17:225-30. PMID: 26072912. *Impact factor 4.1*
- Chamberland CR, Sugeng L, Abraham S, Li F, Weismann CG. Three-dimensional Evaluation of Aortic Annular Shape in Children with Bicuspid Aortic Valves With and Without Aortic Coarctation. Am J Card 2015; 116:1411-7. PMID: 26375172. *Impact factor 3.2*

 Lombardi KC, Northrup V, McNamara RL, Sugeng L, Weismann CG. Aortic stiffness and diastolic function in children following early repair of aortic coarctation. Am J Card 2013; 112(11):1828-33. PMID: 24035164. *Impact factor 3.2*

Our initial work at Yale University was retrospective in nature.(Lombardi KC *et al.*, 2013; Chamberland CR *et al.*, 2015; Weismann CG *et al.*, 2016) We showed that children and adolescents following CoA repair at a very young age as well as children with well-functioning BAV have abnormal LV diastolic function and aortic elasticity. While we found a correlation between ascending aortic elasticity and diastolic cardiac function in patients with a history of well-repaired CoA without a significant residual or recurrent gradient across the site of repair, this was not present in patients with isolated BAV. (Lombardi KC *et al.*, 2013; Weismann CG *et al.*, 2016) In addition, ascending aortic stiffening in BAV was first apparent in the age group of >8 years. We also evaluated the aortic valve annular eccentricity in children with BAV and/or CoA (with and without BAV) using 3-dimensional echocardiography and found that both groups had an elliptical shaped aortic valve annulus.(Chamberland CR *et al.*, 2015) We suggested that considering aortic valve annular eccentricity when balloon sizing the annulus before valvuloplasty may help improve interventional results in some patients.

To better understand the extent and mechanisms of above findings, we conducted a prospective study at the Pediatric Heart Center in Lund, Skånes University Hospital, Lund University, Sweden.(Weismann CG *et al.*, 2021; Weismann CG *et al.*, 2021; Weismann CG *et al.*, 2022) The patients studied were children and adults age 8 years and older. Study participants were recruited through the Swedish Registry for CHD (SWEDCON) and through advertisement. Patients with more than moderate residual stenoses or valvar insufficiencies

as well as associated complex CHD were excluded. We used a multimodal approach to characterize different aspects of the arterial system in combination with comprehensive echocardiograms to assess cardiac morphology, diastolic and systolic function.

For patients with well-repaired CoA we found decreased ascending aortic distensibility as well as increased CSP, cIMT, central and peripheral Alx75, and aging index. Alx75 was significantly increased only in the CoA subgroup with BAV, suggesting that the eccentric flow jet leads to proximal wave reflection. CfPWV, RHI and microcirculation were not significantly different between CoA and control patients. Diastolic function measured by tissue Doppler imaging was impaired in the CoA group relative to controls, and systolic function was marginally reduced. Both diastolic function and age correlated moderate-strongly with arterial characteristics (Figures 10 and 11, Table 2).



Figure 10: Scatter plot visualizing correlations between diastolic function (average E') and ascending aortic distensibility (A), carotid-femoral pulse wave velocity (cfPWV, B), and common carotid intima media thickness (cIMT, C) for controls (blue dots and regression line), patients with well repaired aortic coarctation (CoA; red dots and regression line), a history of bicuspid aortic valves (BAV, orange dots and regression line) and Marfan syndrome (MFS, pink dots and regression line).



Figure 11: Scatter plot visualizing correlations between age and ascending aortic distensibility (A), carotidfemoral pulse wave velocity (cfPWV, B), common carotid intima media thickness (cIMT, C) and diastolic function (average E', D) for controls (blue dots and regression line), patients with well repaired aortic coarctation (CoA; red dots and regression line), a history of bicuspid aortic valves (BAV, orange dots and regression line) and Marfan syndrome (MFS, pink dots and regression line).

| | | Controls (n=81) | | CoA (n=56) | | BAV (n=47) | | MFS (n=20) | |
|-----|----------------|-----------------|--------|------------|--------|------------|--------|------------|-------|
| | | r | р | r | р | r | р | r | р |
| Age | Distensibility | -0.58 | <0.001 | -0.67 | <0.001 | -0.77 | <0.001 | -0.57 | 0.008 |
| | ІМТ | 0.71 | <0.001 | 0.75 | <0.001 | 0.79 | <0.001 | 0.61 | 0.005 |
| | PWV | 0.71 | <0.001 | 0.6 | <0.001 | 0.72 | <0.001 | 0.59 | 0.006 |
| | E' | -0.73 | <0.001 | -0.61 | <0.001 | -0.66 | <0.001 | -0.50 | 0.024 |
| E' | Distensibility | 0.48 | <0.001 | 0.50 | <0.001 | 0.54 | <0.001 | | N.S. |
| | ІМТ | -0.65 | <0.001 | -0.61 | <0.001 | -0.48 | <0.001 | | N.S. |
| | PWV | -0.64 | <0.001 | | N.S. | -0.46 | <0.001 | | N.S. |

Table 2: Correlations between age or average E' (diastolic function) and cardiovascular characteristics per
group. Pearson's correlation coefficient r and p-values are listed. A p-value <0.05 was considered
statistically significant. CoA: coarctation of the aorta; BAV: bicuspid aortic valve; MFS: Marfan

In BAV patients (including those with prior intervention or valve replacement) ascending aortic stiffness, pulse wave reflection (central and peripheral AIx75, and aging index) and CSP were significantly increased, but cfPWV and endothelial function were not significantly different from controls. While these findings were similar to those in the CoA cohort, cIMT was not different from controls in BAV patients. In addition, diastolic function was only marginally reduced and systolic function was similar to controls. Overall, all parameters of arterial stiffness had moderate-strong correlations with diastolic dysfunction and age (Figures 10 and 11, Table 2). In the BAV group, ascending aortic distensibility, corresponding inversely to aortic stiffness, and had the strongest correlation with diastolic dysfunction, suggesting that the part of the arterial tree closest to the heart has the strongest effect on cardiac function. We concluded that that BAV is associated with increased proximal arterial stiffness and wave reflection, while other parameters associated with acquired CVD, namely cIMT, cfPWV, RHI, are normal, suggesting that the mechanism of arterial and cardiac stiffnening is different from patients with acquired CVD.

4.1.2 Vascular and ventricular function in patients with Marfan syndrome

6. **Weismann CG**, Hlebowicz J, Åkesson A, Liuba P, Hanseus K. Comprehensive characterization of arterial and cardiac function in Marfan Syndrome - can biomarkers help improve outcome? Front Physiol. Accepted March 14, 2022. *Impact factor 4.134*

MFS is an autosomal-dominant connective tissue disorder, most commonly caused by missense mutations in the *Fibrillin 1* gene. MFS in adults and even children has been associated with increased aortic stiffness and LV diastolic but also systolic dysfunction. The

latter may be due to the underlying genotype and/or secondary to aortic stiffening (vascularventricular interaction). The aim of this study was to characterize arterial and cardiac function in MFS using a multimodal approach, including a biomarker panel.

We included 20 patients with MFS and 67 controls. Ascending aortic distensibility, cIMT and RHI were decreased, while all parameters of arterial wave reflection, stiffness and Brain Natriuretic Peptide (BNP) levels were increased in the MFS group. Both systolic and diastolic function were impaired relative to controls. Within the MFS group, no significant correlation between arterial and cardiac function was identified (Figures 10 and 11, Table 2). However, cfPWV correlated significantly with indexed LV mass and volume in MFS. BNP was the only biomarker significantly elevated in MFS following correction for age and sex.

Thus, MFS patients have generally increased aortic stiffness, endothelial dysfunction and measured BNP levels while cIMT is decreased, supporting that the mechanism of general stiffening is different from acquired vascular disease where cIMT is typically increased. CfPWV is associated with LV size, BP and plasma BNP levels in MFS patients. These may be early markers of disease progression that are suitable for monitoring pharmacological treatment effects in MFS patients.

4.1.3 Vascular and ventricular function in patients following Fontan palliation

7. Stalberg L, Grell BS, Hlebowicz J, Akesson A, Hanseus K, **Weismann CG**. Multimodal assessment of vascular function in patients with Fontan circulation. AEPC annual meeting, Sevilla, Spain, 17. Mai, 2019. Oral presentation.

In patients with SV physiology following palliation with a TCPC resulting in a "Fontan circulation", the pulmonary and systemic circuits are connected in series. (Gewillig M, 2005) Fontan patients are at risk for both HFpEF and/or HFrEF, particularly as they become adults. As there is no subpulmonary ventricle, the flow in the pulmonary circulation is non-pulsatile and depends on a low pulmonary vascular resistance as well as good diastolic function of the receiving single subsystemic ventricle. If diastolic cardiac function is impaired, filling of the systemic ventricle is reduced, resulting in reduced cardiac output and exercise performance even though the EF may be preserved. In adult Fontan patients with reduced diastolic function, arterial stiffness is also increased. (Chowdhury SM *et al.*, 2022) Our hypothesis was that vascular function is impaired in Fontan patients even at young age, and that increased arterial stiffness correlates with worse heart function.

Thirty-one Fontan patients and 52 matched controls were included in the study (Stalberg L *et al.*, 2019) Median age was 20 (IQR 12-22) years. There was no significant difference between the groups for age, sex, or height, but weight and BSA were significantly lower in the TCPC group. Following correction for age and sex, CSP and heart rate were significantly higher in the Fontan cohort, while there was no difference in brachial BP and central diastolic pressure. All parameters of arterial wave reflection, i.e. central and
peripheral AIx75 and aging index were significantly higher in patients versus controls (B= 22, 16 and 0.3 respectively, all p<0.001). However, there was no significant difference in cfPWV, cIMT, or RHI between groups. Regarding cardiac function, we found a decreased 4dimensional EF (B=-14, p<0.001) and fractional area change (B=-5, p=0.006) of the systemic ventricle as well as diminished absolute global longitudinal strain, global circumferential strain, and diastolic function assessed by average medial and lateral systemic ventricle E' (B=3, 12 and 7, p<=0.002 for all). Due to the increased heart rate, which compensates for the diminished EF, cardiac index was comparable to controls. A subgroup analysis comparing patients with single right vs. LV morphology revealed no statistically significant differences between the two groups, though there was a trend towards lower fractional area change and EF in the systemic right ventricle group (p=0.068 and 0.095, respectively). Surprisingly, none of the vascular parameters correlated with systolic or diastolic cardiac function. Likewise, age correlated only with CSP, and cIMT, and negatively with diastolic function. This relative lack of findings is likely due to the heterogeneity of the different types of SV lesions and their associated aortic pathology and prior surgeries such as aortic arch reconstruction or CoA repair.

We concluded that Fontan patients have increased wave reflection and CSP, but no significant abnormalities in cIMT, general large artery stiffness, or endothelial function. Clinical management of TCPC patients should include monitoring and managing CSP.

4.1.4 Vascular and ventricular function in childhood cancer survivors

 Characterization of Cardiac, Vascular and Metabolic Changes in Young Childhood Cancer Survivors. Broberg O, Weismann CG, Øra I, Wiebe T, Liuba P. Front Pediatr 2021 Dec 8;9:764679. Impact factor 3.418

Heart failure is the most common non-cancerous causes of death in CCS, and is, at least in part, due to prior treatment with cardiotoxic anthracyclines and radiotherapy.(Mertens AC *et al.*, 2008; Kero AE *et al.*, 2015; Leerink JM *et al.*, 2020) CCS are also at increased risk for e.g. metabolic syndrome which may further increase their risk for CV morbidity and mortality.(Chueh HW and Yoo JH, 2017) It was our aim to characterize CV changes in young adult CCS, in order to eventually develop preventive monitoring and treatment strategies for this cohort at risk for acquired CVD.

Fifty-three young adult otherwise healthy CCS who were treated with anthracyclines during childhood and 53 matched controls were included in this cross-sectional study.(Broberg O *et al.*, 2021) CCS sub-group analyses were carried out based on childhood exposure to low or high anthracycline dose. CCA distensibility and endothelial function were both significantly lower in CCS compared to controls, while there was no difference in cIMT. Systolic function was significantly impaired only in the high anthracycline dose group and correlated negatively with duration since treatment, but diastolic function was reduced in both CCS subgroups. Further, there were abnormalities in lipid markers, Apolipoprotein-B and Apolipoprotein-B /Apoliprotein-A1 ratio. We concluded that young asymptomatic CCS exhibit cardiac, vascular, lipid and apolipoprotein changes that could account for increased risk for CVD later in life. These findings emphasize the importance of cardiometabolic monitoring even in young CCS.

4.2 Carotid artery characteristics in patients with congenital vs acquired cardiovascular risk factors

9. Lindow A, Kennbäck C, Åkesson A, Nilsson PM, **Weismann CG**. Common carotid artery characteristics in patients with repaired aortic coarctation compared to other cardiovascular risk factors. Int J Cardiology Congenital Heart Disease, Volume 7, March 2022, 100319.

CIMT, a well-known risk factor for CV morbidity and mortality, has been shown to be increased in patients with CoA. However, data on mechanism and clinical relevance in this population are scarce. Our aim was to gain mechanistic insights into cIMT thickening of patients with repaired CoA by comparing their wall architecture to patients with CAD, other congenital heart diseases (oCHD), and healthy controls.

A total of 310 children and adults were included (CoA (n=58), oCHD (n=96), CAD (n=68) and healthy controls (n=88). CIMT and lumen dimension were determined using semiautomated analysis software. Linear regression analyses were performed correcting for relevant covariates. While patients with repaired CoA and CAD both had significantly increased cIMT and cIMT/lumen dimension ratios, lumen dimension was increased only in

39

CoA patients (Figure 12). Furthermore, patients with repaired CoA had decreased CCA stiffness. CCA characteristics in the oCHD group were not significantly different from controls.

This suggests that the mechanism of cIMT thickening in patients with repaired CoA may differ from CAD. While there is concentric remodeling in the latter, we see predominant eccentric remodeling in the CoA group, which could be due to increased flow as a result of compliance mismatch at the CoA repair site. We therefore suggest that the prognostic value of cIMT in post-CoA patients should be validated separately prior to using it to guide clinical management in this group.



Figure 12: Common carotid intima media thickness (A) and lumen dimension (B) of patients with repaired aortic coarctation (CoA), other types of congenital heart disease (oCHD), coronary artery disease (CAD) and healthy controls following correction for age and sex. Data are derived from a Generalized Linear Model with Bonferroni correction and presented as estimated means (black filled circle) with 95% confidence interval (vertical line). Groups are compared to controls (p-value above the data points). In addition, CoA is compared to the CAD group (p-value below the data points). Reproduced from (Lindow A *et al.*, 2022).

4.3 Multimodal assessment of vascular and ventricular function in D.

melanogaster

Weismann CG, Blice-Baum A, Tong T, Li J, Huang BK, Jonas SM, Cammarato A, Choma MA. Multi-modal and multiscale imaging approaches reveal novel cardiovascular pathophysiology in Drosophila melanogaster. Biology Open 2019 8: bio044339. PMID: 31455664. *Impact factor 1.962.*

In addition to the clinical studies described above, we established a novel, multi-modal and multiscale imaging approach for comprehensive assessment of CV physiology in *Drosophila melanogaster*.

Hdp(2) harbor a mutation in *wupA*, which encodes an ortholog of the human troponin I gene (*TNNI3*). *TNNI3* variants engender hypertrophic, restrictive or dilated cardiomyopathy in humans. We employed high-speed angiography, optical coherence tomography and confocal microscopy to reveal functional and structural abnormalities in the hdp(2) mutant, pre-pupal heart tube and aorta relative to controls. We demonstrated that the hdp(2) aortic and cardiac muscle walls are disrupted and that shorter sarcomeres are associated with smaller, stiffer aortas, which consequently result in increased flow and pulse wave velocities (Figure 13). The mutant hearts also displayed diastolic and latent systolic dysfunction. We concluded that hdp(2) pre-pupal hearts are exposed to increased afterload due to aortic hypoplasia. This may in turn contribute to diastolic and subtle systolic dysfunction via vascular-heart tube interaction, which describes the effect of the arterial loading system on cardiac function. Ultimately, the CV pathophysiology caused by a point mutation in a sarcomeric protein demonstrates that complex and dynamic micro- and mesoscopic phenotypes can be mechanistically explained in a gene sequence- and molecular-specific manner. This model may facilitate larger scale pharmacological screening to ameliorate CV stiffening in the future.



Figure 13: Optical coherence tomography based assessment of aortic pulse wave velocity. (a) The aorta is closed immediately prior to the initiation of cardiac systole. (b) The proximal (*) aorta opens shortly after the initiation of cardiac systole. (c) The distal (+) aorta opens some time (Δt) later. (d) Schematic representation of optical coherence tomography images shown on the left. Pulse wave velocity is given by PWV=Δx/Δt, where Δx is the distance between the proximal and distal aorta, and Δt is the time it takes for the pulse wave to travel Δx. H, heart; Ao, aorta. Red dashed line, cardiac wall; orange dashed line, aortic wall. Scale bar: 100 um. Modified and reproduced from (Weismann CG *et al.*, 2019).

5. Summary, clinical significance and future directions

In summary, we have shown that – depending on the underlying type of congenital heart defect, syndrome or risk factor acquired during childhood – different aspects of the arterial tree can be affected (Figures 14-18, Table 3).

5.1 Summary of findings by underlying congenital heart defect, syndrome or risk factors

5.1.1 Coarctation of the aorta

In patients following CoA repair without current evidence of re-CoA, we found diminished ascending aortic distensibility as well as increased cIMT, AIx, CSP and diastolic cardiac dysfunction compared to controls (Figure 14; Table 3). There were moderate-strong correlations between arterial characteristics and diastolic function as well as age. There was no evidence of general aortic stiffening though as cfPWV was not different from controls. Endothelial function and microcirculatory perfusion were normal as well.

These data suggest that the long-lasting effects of increased proximal arterial stiffness and early wave reflection in patients with well repaired CoA may contribute to diastolic function and HFpEF.



Figure 14: Aortic coarctation: Illustration of changes in arterial and cardiac characteristics in patients following repair of aortic coarctation compared to controls. Fonts are color coded: red – abnormal; black – no difference compared to controls. AscAo: ascending aortic; IMT: common carotid intima media thickness; Alx: augmentation index; BAV: bicuspid aortic valve; CSP: central systolic pressure; EndoPAT: endothelial function assessed by EndoPAT[®]; cfPWV: carotid-femoral pulse wave velocity.

5.1.2 Bicuspid aortic valve

In the BAV group, we also found diminished ascending aortic distensibility as well as increased Alx and CSP (Figure 15; Table 3). CIMT, endothelial function and cfPWV, however, were not different from controls. Diastolic function was only marginally decreased, but correlated nonetheless with parameters of arterial stiffness, esp. ascending aortic distensibility.

These data suggest that the long-lasting effects of increased proximal arterial stiffness and early wave reflection in patients with BAV may contribute to diastolic function and HFpEF. As the cIMT is normal, the mechanism of arterial and cardiac stiffening is different from patients with acquired heart diseases where cIMT is typically increased.



Figure 15: Bicuspid aortic valve: Illustration of changes in arterial and cardiac characteristics in bicuspid aortic valve patients compared to controls. Fonts are color coded: red – abnormal; black – no difference compared to controls. AscAo: ascending aortic; IMT: common carotid intima media thickness; Alx: augmentation index; CSP: central systolic pressure; EndoPAT: endothelial function assessed by EndoPAT[®]; cfPWV: carotid-femoral pulse wave velocity.

5.1.3 Marfan syndrome

In MFS, by contrast, we found not only increased ascending aortic distensibility and Alx, but also cfPWV (Figure 16; Table 3). These findings suggest general rather than focal aortic stiffening. In addition, there was evidence of endothelial dysfunction. Interestingly, cIMT was decreased compared to controls, which underscores that the etiology of arterial stiffening in this cohort is not related to atherosclerotic changes (where cIMT would be increased). In addition, systolic and diastolic cardiac function were diminished but did not correlate with arterial stiffness. However, cfPWV was associated with cardiac size, blood pressure and BNP levels.

These data suggest that cardiac dysfunction in MFS is not a direct result of arterial stiffening, but rather related to the underlying genotype. CfPWV and BNP levels may be early markers of disease progression that are suitable for monitoring medical treatment effects.



Figure 16: Marfan syndrome: Illustration of changes in arterial and cardiac characteristics in patients with Marfan syndrome compared to controls. Fonts are color coded: red – abnormal; black – no difference compared to controls; green – "better" than controls. AscAo: ascending aortic; IMT: common carotid intima media thickness; Alx: augmentation index; CSP: central systolic pressure; EndoPAT: endothelial function assessed by EndoPAT[®]; cfPWV: carotid-femoral pulse wave velocity.

5.1.4 Single ventricle physiology following Fontan palliation

In SV patients with Fontan circulation, we saw increased wave reflection (AIx) and CSP as well as significantly diminished systolic and diastolic cardiac function parameters (Figure 17; Table 3). However, there was no correlation between vascular and cardiac function, which may be due to the heterogeneity and small size of the cohort. In addition, carotid artery distensibility, cIMT, cfPWV and endothelial function were similar to controls though.

These data suggest that care should be taken to maintain a normal CSP in order to avoid additional stress on the SV circulation following Fontan-type palliation.



Figure 17: Single ventricle group following total cavopulmonary anastomosis: Illustration of changes in arterial and cardiac characteristics in single ventricle group following total cavopulmonary anastomosis compared to controls. Fonts are color coded: red – abnormal; black – no difference compared to controls. IMT: common carotid intima media thickness; Alx: augmentation index; CSP: central systolic pressure; EndoPAT: endothelial function assessed by EndoPAT[®]; cfPWV: carotid-femoral pulse wave velocity.

5.1.5 Childhood cancer survivors

CCS had impaired endothelial function and common carotid artery distensibility, but normal cIMT (Figure 18; Table 3). Central arterial dynamics were not assessed in this cohort. While systolic and diastolic function were significantly impaired, they did not correlate with arterial distensibility. However, time following cancer treatment was related to EF.

These data suggest that cardiotoxic chemotherapy affects not only the heart but also the arteries.



Figure 18: Childhood cancer survivors: Illustration of changes in arterial and cardiac characteristics in childhood cancer survivors compared to controls. Fonts are color coded: red – abnormal; black – no difference compared to controls. IMT: common carotid intima media thickness; Alx: augmentation index; CSP: central systolic pressure; EndoPAT: endothelial function assessed by EndoPAT[®]; cfPWV: carotid-femoral pulse wave velocity.

Table 3:Summary of study findings by methodology and patient group. The direction of the arrows
indicates significant increase and decrease of each variable, compared to controls. The color coding
indicates abnormal (red) vs. "better" than normal (green). Fields with a blank background represent
variables that were not different from controls in that patient group. The dark grey shading indicates
variables that were not assessed in the respective cohort.

| | Distensi- | Alx | cfPWV | cIMT | EndoPAT | Diastolic | Ejection |
|----------------------------|-----------|-----|-------|------|---------|-----------|----------|
| | bility | | | | | function | fraction |
| Aortic coarctation | Ļ | 1 | | 1 | | Ļ | |
| Bicuspid aortic valve | Ļ | 1 | | | | + | |
| Marfan syndrome | Ť | 1 | 1 | Ŧ | Ļ | Ŧ | Ļ |
| Single ventricle (Fontan) | * | 1 | | | | Ļ | Ļ |
| Childhood cancer survivors | ↓* | | | | Ļ | Ļ | Ļ |

* Distensibility of the common carotid artery instead of the ascending aorta.

Alx: augmentation index; cfPWV: carotid-femoral pulse wave velocity; cIMT: common carotid intima media thickness; EndoPAT: endothelial function assessed by EndoPAT[®].

5.2 Summary and interpretation of findings in the clinical context

While a correlation between arterial stiffness and diastolic cardiac function could be demonstrated for CoA and BAV, this was not evident in MFS, TCPC and CCS, suggesting that factors that directly affect both arteries and heart (i.e. *Fibrillin 1* mutation, complex structural changes, cardiotoxic drugs, respectively) may predominate in the latter groups.

Normal changes of arterial characteristics with age were best characterized by cIMT and cfPWV in controls and patients alike.

Increased arterial wave reflection appears to be associated with BAV, independent of the presence or absence of a CoA. This is likely due to the eccentric flow through the BAV, leading to proximal wave reflection.

Lastly, we were able to show that carotid artery remodeling in patients with repaired CoA is eccentric rather than concentric as seen in adults with CAD. Thus, we advise caution when interpreting vascular parameters in patients with congenital CV risk factors in the context of outcome data that is based on adults with classic acquired CV risk factors.

5.2 Future directions

Generally speaking, arterial stiffness in CHD can be categorized into three groups, which may overlap (Figure 19):

- 1. Intrinsic
- 2. latrogenic
- 3. Acquired

E.g. a patient who underwent late initial intervention for CoA may have intrinsically increased proximal aortic stiffness in addition to iatrogenic factors (e.g. surgical anastomosis, stent) and acquired changes due to long standing hypertension. A patient with MFS, by contrast, would be expected to have predominantly intrinsic changes.



Figure 19: Illustration of different etiologies of arterial stiffness in CHD and suggested multifaceted management strategies. BMI: Body Mass Index.

Studying patients with congenital or early acquired CV risk factors from young age gives us the opportunity to detect potentially treatable disease mechanisms early. We advocate for an individualized approach, targeting each individual's iatrogenic and acquired risk factors to achieve the best possible long-term outcome for each patient (Figure 19).

Currently, we continue to develop our preventive congenital cardiology clinical research program that uses a systematic but individualized approach to optimize each patient. The aim is to withdraw from the "one size fits all" approach and move on to individualized medicine with the help of physiological and biochemical biomarkers. Targeted interventions may include exercise training programs as well as pharmacological strategies, while monitoring biomarkers longitudinally.

In addition, I plan to direct my research interest towards children with CHD and overweight or obesity. According to the model presented above, this is presumably a group at high risk for acquired CV morbidity during adulthood. Children in this high risk group should be enrolled into pediatric obesity programs early, either in outpatient or inpatient pediatric rehabilitation programs. It is my aim to follow parameters of arterial and ventricular function longitudinally in response to treatment, with the ultimate goal of reducing CV morbidity and mortality in overweight and obese patients with CHD.

The work presented herein has also set the foundation for further investigations that aim to better understand the pathophysiology of arterial changes and arterio-ventricular interaction in young patients with CHD or CV risk factors acquired early in life. We have an ongoing collaboration with the Pediatric heart Centre in Lund, Sweden, and Lund University, where I continue to hold a position as Associate Professor. Current projects relevant to the field include:

- Projects related to children with acquired CV risk factors
- Computational fluid dynamics of aortic arch flow following CoA repair
- Fetal magnetic resonance tomography in left sided obstructive CHD
- Invasive validation of central blood pressure measurements, AIx and PWV in children using different non-invasive devices. This project is crucial in order to determine whether algorithms established in adults actually apply to children as well.
- Arterial changes following pediatric heart transplantation
- Effect of high altitude and thereby hypoxia on arterial characteristics in children.
- Comparison of different electronic stethoscopes and use of artificial intelligence as a way to discriminate pathologic from physiologic murmurs.

6. Abbreviations

Abbreviation Full name

| Alx | Augmentation index |
|-------|--|
| Alx75 | Augmentation index corrected to a heart rate of 75/min |
| BAV | Bicuspid aortic valve |
| BMI | Body mass index |
| BNP | Brain Natriuretic Peptide |
| BP | Blood pressure |
| CAD | Coronary artery disease |
| CCS | Childhood cancer survivors |
| cfPWV | Cardio-femoral pulse wave velocity |
| CHD | Congenital heart disease |
| cIMR | Carotid intima-media roughness |
| cIMT | Carotid intima-media thickness |
| CKD | Chronic kidney disease |
| СоА | Coarctation of the aorta |
| CSP | Central systolic pressure |
| CV | Cardiovascular |

| CVD | Cardiovascular disease | | |
|------------------|--|--|--|
| EF | Ejection fraction | | |
| FMD | Flow mediated vasodilation | | |
| HFpEF | Heart failure with preserved ejection fraction | | |
| HFrEF | Heart failure with reduced ejection fraction | | |
| LV | Left ventricle | | |
| MFS | Marfan syndrome | | |
| NO | Nitric oxide | | |
| oCHD | Other congenital heart disease | | |
| PAT [®] | Peripheral arterial tone | | |
| PWV | Pulse wave velocity | | |
| RHI | Reactive hyperemia index | | |
| SGLT2 | Sodium-glucose co-transporter 2 | | |
| SV | Single ventricle | | |
| ТСРС | Total cavopulmonary connection | | |
| TGA | Transposition of the great arteries | | |
| TNNI3 | Troponin I3 gene | | |
| TOF | Tetralogy of Fallot | | |

7. References

Arnold, N, Merzenich H, Wingerter A, Schulz A, Schneider A, Prochaska JH, Göbel S, Neu MA, Henninger N, Panova-Noeva M, Eckerle S, Spix C, Schmidtmann I, Lackner KJ, Beutel ME, Pfeiffer N, Münzel T, Faber J and Wild PS (2021). "Promotion of Arterial Stiffness by Childhood Cancer and Its Characteristics in Adult Long-Term Survivors." J Am Heart Assoc **10**(5): e015609.

Aroor, AR, Jia G and Sowers JR (2018). "Cellular mechanisms underlying obesity-induced arterial stiffness." <u>Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol</u> **314**(3): R387-R398.

Axtell, AL, Gomari FA and Cooke JP (2010). "Assessing endothelial vasodilator function with the Endo-PAT 2000." <u>J Vis Exp(44)</u>.

Ben-Shlomo, Y, Spears M, Boustred C, May M, Anderson SG, Benjamin EJ, Boutouyrie P, Cameron J, Chen CH, Cruickshank JK, Hwang SJ, Lakatta EG, Laurent S, Maldonado J, Mitchell GF, Najjar SS, Newman AB, Ohishi M, Pannier B, Pereira T, Vasan RS, Shokawa T, Sutton-Tyrell K, Verbeke F, Wang KL, Webb DJ, Willum Hansen T, Zoungas S, McEniery CM, Cockcroft JR and Wilkinson IB (2014). "Aortic pulse wave velocity improves cardiovascular event prediction: an individual participant meta-analysis of prospective observational data from 17,635 subjects." J Am Coll Cardiol **63**(7): 636-646.

Borlaug, BA, Melenovsky V, Redfield MM, Kessler K, Chang HJ, Abraham TP and Kass DA (2007). "Impact of arterial load and loading sequence on left ventricular tissue velocities in humans." J Am Coll Cardiol **50**(16): 1570-1577.

Boutouyrie, P, Lacolley P, Briet M, Regnault V, Stanton A, Laurent S and Mahmud A (2011). "Pharmacological modulation of arterial stiffness." <u>Drugs</u> **71**(13): 1689-1701.

Broberg, O, Ora I, Wiebe T, Weismann CG and Liuba P (2021). "Characterization of Cardiac, Vascular, and Metabolic Changes in Young Childhood Cancer Survivors." <u>Front Pediatr</u> **9**: 764679.

Bruyndonckx, L, Radtke T, Eser P, Vrints CJ, Ramet J, Wilhelm M and Conraads VM (2013). "Methodological considerations and practical recommendations for the application of peripheral arterial tonometry in children and adolescents." <u>Int J Cardiol</u> **168**(4): 3183-3190.

Chamberland, CR, Sugeng L, Abraham S, Li F and Weismann CG (2015). "Three-Dimensional Evaluation of Aortic Valve Annular Shape in Children With Bicuspid Aortic Valves and/or Aortic Coarctation Compared With Controls." <u>Am J Cardiol</u> **116**(9): 1411-1417.

Chirinos, JA, Segers P, Hughes T and Townsend R (2019). "Large-Artery Stiffness in Health and Disease: JACC State-of-the-Art Review." J Am Coll Cardiol **74**(9): 1237-1263.

Chooi, YC, Ding C and Magkos F (2019). "The epidemiology of obesity." <u>Metabolism</u> 92: 6-10.

Chowdhury, SM, Graham EM, Taylor CL, Savage A, McHugh KE, Gaydos S, Nutting AC, Zile MR and Atz AM (2022). "Diastolic Dysfunction With Preserved Ejection Fraction After the Fontan Procedure." J Am Heart Assoc **11**(2): e024095.

Chueh, HW and Yoo JH (2017). "Metabolic syndrome induced by anticancer treatment in childhood cancer survivors." <u>Ann Pediatr Endocrinol Metab</u> **22**(2): 82-89.

Clarenbach, CF, Stoewhas AC, van Gestel AJ, Latshang TD, Lo Cascio CM, Bloch KE and Kohler M (2012). "Comparison of photoplethysmographic and arterial tonometry-derived indices of arterial stiffness." <u>Hypertens Res</u> **35**(2): 228-233.

Collaboration, TRVfAS (2010). "Determinants of pulse wave velocity in healthy people and in the presence of cardiovascular risk factors: 'establishing normal and reference values'." <u>Eur</u> <u>Heart J</u> **31**(19): 2338-2350.

Dalla Pozza, R, Pirzer R, Beyerlein A, Weberruss H, Oberhoffer R, Schmidt-Trucksass A, Netz H and Haas N (2016). "Beyond intima-media-thickness: Analysis of the carotid intima-media-roughness in a paediatric population." <u>Atherosclerosis</u> **251**: 164-169.

de Divitiis, M, Pilla C, Kattenhorn M, Zadinello M, Donald A, Leeson P, Wallace S, Redington A and Deanfield JE (2001). "Vascular dysfunction after repair of coarctation of the aorta: impact of early surgery." <u>Circulation</u> **104**(12 Suppl 1): I165-170.

Doyon, A, Kracht D, Bayazit AK, Deveci M, Duzova A, Krmar RT, Litwin M, Niemirska A, Oguz B, Schmidt BM, Sozeri B, Querfeld U, Melk A, Schaefer F, Wuhl E and Consortium CS (2013). "Carotid artery intima-media thickness and distensibility in children and adolescents: reference values and role of body dimensions." <u>Hypertension</u> **62**(3): 550-556.

Duprez, DA (2007). "Aldosterone and the vasculature: mechanisms mediating resistant hypertension." <u>J Clin Hypertens (Greenwich)</u> **9**(1 Suppl 1): 13-18.

Durante, W, Behnammanesh G and Peyton KJ (2021). "Effects of Sodium-Glucose Co-Transporter 2 Inhibitors on Vascular Cell Function and Arterial Remodeling." <u>Int J Mol Sci</u> **22**(16).

El Jalbout, R, Levy E, Pastore Y, Jantchou P, Lapierre C and Dubois J (2022). "Current applications for measuring pediatric intima-media thickness." <u>Pediatr Radiol</u>.

Elgendi, M (2012). "On the analysis of fingertip photoplethysmogram signals." <u>Curr Cardiol</u> <u>Rev</u> **8**(1): 14-25.

Et-Taouil, K, Safar M and Plante GE (2003). "Mechanisms and consequences of large artery rigidity." <u>Can J Physiol Pharmacol</u> **81**(3): 205-211.

Fahey, M, Ko HH, Srivastava S, Lai WW, Chatterjee S, Parness IA and Lytrivi ID (2009). "A comparison of echocardiographic techniques in determination of arterial elasticity in the pediatric population." <u>Echocardiography</u> **26**(5): 567-573.

Falkner, B and Gidding S (2021). "Life-Course Implications of Pediatric Risk Factors for Cardiovascular Disease." <u>Can J Cardiol</u> **37**(5): 766-775.

Fernlund, E, Schlegel TT, Platonov PG, Carlson J, Carlsson M and Liuba P (2015). "Peripheral microvascular function is altered in young individuals at risk for hypertrophic cardiomyopathy and correlates with myocardial diastolic function." <u>Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol</u> **308**(11): H1351-1358.

Gewillig, M (2005). "The Fontan circulation." Heart **91**(6): 839-846.

Glinianaia, SV, Morris JK, Best KE, Santoro M, Coi A, Armaroli A and Rankin J (2020). "Long-term survival of children born with congenital anomalies: A systematic review and metaanalysis of population-based studies." <u>PLoS Med</u> **17**(9): e1003356.

Goldstein, BH, Urbina EM, Khoury PR, Gao Z, Amos MA, Mays WA, Redington AN and Marino BS (2016). "Endothelial Function and Arterial Stiffness Relate to Functional Outcomes in Adolescent and Young Adult Fontan Survivors." J Am Heart Assoc **5**(9).

Hamburg, NM, Keyes MJ, Larson MG, Vasan RS, Schnabel R, Pryde MM, Mitchell GF, Sheffy J, Vita JA and Benjamin EJ (2008). "Cross-sectional relations of digital vascular function to cardiovascular risk factors in the Framingham Heart Study." <u>Circulation</u> **117**(19): 2467-2474.

Hauser, M, Kuhn A, Petzuch K, Wolf P and Vogt M (2013). "Elastic properties of the ascending aorta in healthy children and adolescents. Age-related reference values for aortic wall stiffness and distensibility obtained on M-mode echocardiography." <u>Circ J</u> **77**(12): 3007-3014.

Herbert, A, Cruickshank JK, Laurent S, Boutouyrie P and Reference Values for Arterial Measurements C (2014). "Establishing reference values for central blood pressure and its amplification in a general healthy population and according to cardiovascular risk factors." <u>Eur Heart J</u> **35**(44): 3122-3133.

Hidvegi, EV, Illyes M, Benczur B, Bocskei RM, Ratgeber L, Lenkey Z, Molnar FT and Cziraki A (2012). "Reference values of aortic pulse wave velocity in a large healthy population aged between 3 and 18 years." <u>J Hypertens</u> **30**(12): 2314-2321.

Hirata, K, Triposkiadis F, Sparks E, Bowen J, Wooley CF and Boudoulas H (1991). "The Marfan syndrome: abnormal aortic elastic properties." <u>J Am Coll Cardiol</u> **18**(1): 57-63.

Hodges, GJ and Sparks PA (2013). "Contributions of endothelial nitric oxide synthase, noradrenaline, and neuropeptide Y to local warming-induced cutaneous vasodilatation in men." <u>Microvasc Res</u> **90**: 128-134.

Hodges, GJ and Sparks PA (2014). "Noradrenaline and neuropeptide Y contribute to initial, but not sustained, vasodilatation in response to local skin warming in humans." <u>Exp Physiol</u> **99**(2): 381-392.

Humphrey, JD and Tellides G (2019). "Central artery stiffness and thoracic aortopathy." <u>Am J</u> <u>Physiol Heart Circ Physiol</u> **316**(1): H169-H182. Isner, JM, Donaldson RF, Fulton D, Bhan I, Payne DD and Cleveland RJ (1987). "Cystic medial necrosis in coarctation of the aorta: a potential factor contributing to adverse consequences observed after percutaneous balloon angioplasty of coarctation sites." <u>Circulation</u> **75**(4): 689-695.

Janner, JH, Godtfredsen NS, Ladelund S, Vestbo J and Prescott E (2010). "Aortic augmentation index: reference values in a large unselected population by means of the SphygmoCor device." <u>Am J Hypertens</u> **23**(2): 180-185.

Janner, JH, Godtfredsen NS, Ladelund S, Vestbo J and Prescott E (2012). "The association between aortic augmentation index and cardiovascular risk factors in a large unselected population." J Hum Hypertens **26**(8): 476-484.

Jeroncic, A, Gunjaca G, Mrsic DB, Mudnic I, Brizic I, Polasek O and Boban M (2016). "Normative equations for central augmentation index: assessment of inter-population applicability and how it could be improved." <u>Sci Rep</u> **6**: 27016.

Jin, SM, Noh CI, Bae EJ, Choi JY and Yun YS (2007). "Impaired vascular function in patients with Fontan circulation." Int J Cardiol **120**(2): 221-226.

Kero, AE, Jarvela LS, Arola M, Malila N, Madanat-Harjuoja LM, Matomaki J and Lahteenmaki PM (2015). "Late mortality among 5-year survivors of early onset cancer: a population-based register study." Int J Cancer **136**(7): 1655-1664.

Krystal, JI, Reppucci M, Mayr T, Fish JD and Sethna C (2015). "Arterial stiffness in childhood cancer survivors." <u>Pediatr Blood Cancer</u> **62**(10): 1832-1837.

Kum, F and Karalliedde J (2010). "Critical appraisal of the differential effects of antihypertensive agents on arterial stiffness." <u>Integr Blood Press Control</u> **3**: 63-71.

Lacolley, P, Challande P, Osborne-Pellegrin M and Regnault V (2009). "Genetics and pathophysiology of arterial stiffness." <u>Cardiovasc Res</u> **81**(4): 637-648.

Lacolley, P, Regnault V and Laurent S (2020). "Mechanisms of Arterial Stiffening: From Mechanotransduction to Epigenetics." <u>Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol</u> **40**(5): 1055-1062.

Lacolley, P, Regnault V, Segers P and Laurent S (2017). "Vascular Smooth Muscle Cells and Arterial Stiffening: Relevance in Development, Aging, and Disease." <u>Physiol Rev</u> **97**(4): 1555-1617.

Lam, CG, Howard SC, Bouffet E and Pritchard-Jones K (2019). "Science and health for all children with cancer." <u>Science</u> **363**(6432): 1182-1186.

Lambert, E, d'Udekem Y, Cheung M, Sari CI, Inman J, Ahimastos A, Eikelis N, Pathak A, King I, Grigg L, Schlaich M and Lambert G (2013). "Sympathetic and vascular dysfunction in adult patients with Fontan circulation." <u>Int J Cardiol</u> **167**(4): 1333-1338.

Lantelme, P, Mestre C, Lievre M, Gressard A and Milon H (2002). "Heart rate: an important confounder of pulse wave velocity assessment." <u>Hypertension</u> **39**(6): 1083-1087.

Laurent, S, Cockcroft J, Van Bortel L, Boutouyrie P, Giannattasio C, Hayoz D, Pannier B, Vlachopoulos C, Wilkinson I, Struijker-Boudier H and European Network for Non-invasive Investigation of Large A (2006). "Expert consensus document on arterial stiffness: methodological issues and clinical applications." <u>Eur Heart J</u> **27**(21): 2588-2605.

Lee, SY, Shim CY, Hong GR, Seo J, Cho I, Cho IJ, Chang HJ, Ha JW and Chung N (2015). "Association of Aortic Phenotypes and Mechanical Function With Left Ventricular Diastolic Function in Subjects With Normally Functioning Bicuspid Aortic Valves and Comparison to Subjects With Tricuspid Aortic Valves." <u>Am J Cardiol</u> **116**(10): 1547-1554.

Leerink, JM, de Baat EC, Feijen EAM, Bellersen L, van Dalen EC, Grotenhuis HB, Kapusta L, Kok WEM, Loonen J, van der Pal HJH, Pluijm SMF, Teske AJ, Mavinkurve-Groothuis AMC, Merkx R and Kremer LCM (2020). "Cardiac Disease in Childhood Cancer Survivors: Risk Prediction, Prevention, and Surveillance: JACC CardioOncology State-of-the-Art Review." JACC CardioOncol **2**(3): 363-378.

Li, VW and Cheung YF (2015). "Arterial-left ventricular-left atrial coupling late after repair of aortic coarctation and interruption." <u>Eur Heart J Cardiovasc Imaging</u> **16**(7): 771-780.

Lian, BQ and Keaney JF, Jr. (2010). "Predicting ischemic heart disease in women: the value of endothelial function." J Am Coll Cardiol **55**(16): 1697-1699.

Lindow, A, Kennbaeck C, Akesson A, Nilsson PM and Weismann CG (2022). "Common carotid artery characteristics in patients with repaired aortic coarctation compared to other cardiovascular risk factors. ." Int J Cardiology Congenital Heart Disease **7**: 100319.

Loeper, F, Oosterhof J, van den Dorpel M, van der Linde D, Lu Y, Robertson E, Hambly B and Jeremy R (2016). "Ventricular-Vascular Coupling in Marfan and Non-Marfan Aortopathies." J <u>Am Heart Assoc</u> **5**(11).

Lombardi, KC, Northrup V, McNamara RL, Sugeng L and Weismann CG (2013). "Aortic stiffness and left ventricular diastolic function in children following early repair of aortic coarctation." <u>Am J Cardiol</u> **112**(11): 1828-1833.

Lorenz, MW, Markus HS, Bots ML, Rosvall M and Sitzer M (2007). "Prediction of clinical cardiovascular events with carotid intima-media thickness: a systematic review and metaanalysis." <u>Circulation</u> **115**(4): 459-467.

Mertens, AC, Liu Q, Neglia JP, Wasilewski K, Leisenring W, Armstrong GT, Robison LL and Yasui Y (2008). "Cause-specific late mortality among 5-year survivors of childhood cancer: the Childhood Cancer Survivor Study." <u>J Natl Cancer Inst</u> **100**(19): 1368-1379.

Mikola, H, Pahkala K, Niinikoski H, Ronnemaa T, Viikari JSA, Jula A, Juonala M and Raitakari OT (2017). "Cardiometabolic Determinants of Carotid and Aortic Distensibility From Childhood to Early Adulthood." <u>Hypertension</u> **70**(2): 452-460.

Mikola, H, Pahkala K, Ronnemaa T, Viikari JS, Niinikoski H, Jokinen E, Salo P, Simell O, Juonala M and Raitakari OT (2015). "Distensibility of the aorta and carotid artery and left ventricular mass from childhood to early adulthood." <u>Hypertension</u> **65**(1): 146-152.

Milan, A, Zocaro G, Leone D, Tosello F, Buraioli I, Schiavone D and Veglio F (2019). "Current assessment of pulse wave velocity: comprehensive review of validation studies." <u>J Hypertens</u> **37**(8): 1547-1557.

Millasseau, SC, Ritter JM, Takazawa K and Chowienczyk PJ (2006). "Contour analysis of the photoplethysmographic pulse measured at the finger." <u>J Hypertens</u> **24**(8): 1449-1456.

Moons, P, Bovijn L, Budts W, Belmans A and Gewillig M (2010). "Temporal trends in survival to adulthood among patients born with congenital heart disease from 1970 to 1992 in Belgium." <u>Circulation</u> **122**(22): 2264-2272.

Morris, SJ and Shore AC (1996). "Skin blood flow responses to the iontophoresis of acetylcholine and sodium nitroprusside in man: possible mechanisms." <u>J Physiol</u> **496 (Pt 2)**: 531-542.

Mozos, I, Borzak G, Caraba A and Mihaescu R (2017). "Arterial stiffness in hematologic malignancies." <u>Onco Targets Ther</u> **10**: 1381-1388.

Muiesan, ML, Salvetti M, Rizzoni D, Paini A, Agabiti-Rosei C, Aggiusti C, Bertacchini F, Stassaldi D, Gavazzi A, Porteri E, De Ciuceis C and Agabiti-Rosei E (2013). "Pulsatile hemodynamics and microcirculation: evidence for a close relationship in hypertensive patients." <u>Hypertension</u> **61**(1): 130-136.

Munir, S, Guilcher A, Kamalesh T, Clapp B, Redwood S, Marber M and Chowienczyk P (2008). "Peripheral augmentation index defines the relationship between central and peripheral pulse pressure." <u>Hypertension</u> **51**(1): 112-118.

Myers, KA, Leung MT, Terri Potts M, Potts JE and Sandor GG (2013). "Noninvasive assessment of vascular function and hydraulic power and efficiency in pediatric Fontan patients." J Am Soc Echocardiogr **26**(10): 1221-1227.

Nardone, M, Floras JS and Millar PJ (2020). "Sympathetic neural modulation of arterial stiffness in humans." <u>Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol</u> **319**(6): H1338-H1346.

Nataatmadja, M, West M, West J, Summers K, Walker P, Nagata M and Watanabe T (2003). "Abnormal extracellular matrix protein transport associated with increased apoptosis of vascular smooth muscle cells in marfan syndrome and bicuspid aortic valve thoracic aortic aneurysm." <u>Circulation</u> **108 Suppl 1**: II329-334.

Norman, M and Martin H (2003). "Preterm birth attenuates association between low birth weight and endothelial dysfunction." <u>Circulation</u> **108**(8): 996-1001.

Odermarsky, M, Nilsson A, Lernmark A, Sjoblad S and Liuba P (2007). "Atherogenic vascular and lipid phenotypes in young patients with Type 1 diabetes are associated with diabetes high-risk HLA genotype." <u>Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol</u> **293**(5): H3175-3179.

Ooi, H, Chung W and Biolo A (2008). "Arterial stiffness and vascular load in heart failure." <u>Congest Heart Fail</u> **14**(1): 31-36.

Parr, SK, Steele CC, Hammond ST, Turpin VRG and Ade CJ (2021). "Arterial stiffness is associated with cardiovascular and cancer mortality in cancer patients: Insight from NHANESIII." Int J Cardiol Hypertens **9**: 100085.

Plitt, GD, Spring JT, Moulton MJ and Agrawal DK (2018). "Mechanisms, diagnosis, and treatment of heart failure with preserved ejection fraction and diastolic dysfunction." <u>Expert</u> <u>Rev Cardiovasc Ther</u> **16**(8): 579-589.

Pool, LR, Aguayo L, Brzezinski M, Perak AM, Davis MM, Greenland P, Hou L, Marino BS, Van Horn L, Wakschlag L, Labarthe D, Lloyd-Jones D and Allen NB (2021). "Childhood Risk Factors and Adulthood Cardiovascular Disease: A Systematic Review." <u>J Pediatr</u> **232**: 118-126 e123.

Qiu, Q, Meng X, Li Y, Liu X, Teng F, Wang Y, Zang X, Wang Y and Liang J (2020). "Evaluation of the associations of body height with blood pressure and early-stage atherosclerosis in Chinese adults." <u>J Clin Hypertens (Greenwich)</u> **22**(6): 1018-1024.

Raia, L, Urbina T, Gabarre P, Bonny V, Hariri G, Ehrminger S, Bige N, Baudel JL, Guidet B, Maury E, Joffre J and Ait-Oufella H (2022). "Impaired skin microvascular endothelial reactivity in critically ill COVID-19 patients." <u>Ann Intensive Care</u> **12**(1): 51.

Reference Values for Arterial Stiffness, C (2010). "Determinants of pulse wave velocity in healthy people and in the presence of cardiovascular risk factors: 'establishing normal and reference values'." <u>Eur Heart J</u> **31**(19): 2338-2350.

Reusz, GS, Cseprekal O, Temmar M, Kis E, Cherif AB, Thaleb A, Fekete A, Szabo AJ, Benetos A and Salvi P (2010). "Reference values of pulse wave velocity in healthy children and teenagers." <u>Hypertension</u> **56**(2): 217-224.

Rodriguez, FH and Book WM (2020). "Management of the adult Fontan patient." <u>Heart</u> **106**(2): 105-110.

Rosenberry, R and Nelson MD (2020). "Reactive hyperemia: a review of methods, mechanisms, and considerations." <u>Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol **318**(3): R605-R618.</u>

Rubinshtein, R, Kuvin JT, Soffler M, Lennon RJ, Lavi S, Nelson RE, Pumper GM, Lerman LO and Lerman A (2010). "Assessment of endothelial function by non-invasive peripheral arterial tonometry predicts late cardiovascular adverse events." <u>Eur Heart J</u> **31**(9): 1142-1148.

Safar, ME, Levy BI and Struijker-Boudier H (2003). "Current perspectives on arterial stiffness and pulse pressure in hypertension and cardiovascular diseases." <u>Circulation</u> **107**(22): 2864-2869.

Saiki, H, Eidem BW, Ohtani T, Grogan MA and Redfield MM (2016). "Ventricular-Arterial Function and Coupling in the Adult Fontan Circulation." <u>J Am Heart Assoc</u> **5**(9).

Salvi, P, Scalise F, Rovina M, Moretti F, Salvi L, Grillo A, Gao L, Baldi C, Faini A, Furlanis G, Sorropago A, Millasseau SC, Sorropago G, Carretta R, Avolio AP and Parati G (2019). "Noninvasive Estimation of Aortic Stiffness Through Different Approaches." <u>Hypertension</u> **74**(1): 117-129. Santos, LMD, Gomes IC, Pinho JF, Neves-Alves CM, Magalhaes GS, Campagnole-Santos MJ and da Gloria Rodrigues-Machado M (2021). "Predictors and reference equations for augmentation index, an arterial stiffness marker, in healthy children and adolescents." <u>Clinics (Sao Paulo)</u> **76**: e2350.

Selamet Tierney, ES, Newburger JW, Gauvreau K, Geva J, Coogan E, Colan SD and de Ferranti SD (2009). "Endothelial pulse amplitude testing: feasibility and reproducibility in adolescents." J Pediatr **154**(6): 901-905.

Semmler, L, Weberruss H, Baumgartner L, Pirzer R and Oberhoffer-Fritz R (2021). "Vascular diameter and intima-media thickness to diameter ratio values of the carotid artery in 642 healthy children." <u>Eur J Pediatr</u> **180**(3): 851-860.

Shah, KS, Xu H, Matsouaka RA, Bhatt DL, Heidenreich PA, Hernandez AF, Devore AD, Yancy CW and Fonarow GC (2017). "Heart Failure With Preserved, Borderline, and Reduced Ejection Fraction: 5-Year Outcomes." J Am Coll Cardiol **70**(20): 2476-2486.

Shim, CY (2011). "Arterial-cardiac interaction: the concept and implications." <u>J Cardiovasc</u> <u>Ultrasound</u> **19**(2): 62-66.

Simionescu, M (2007). "Implications of early structural-functional changes in the endothelium for vascular disease." <u>Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol</u> **27**(2): 266-274.

Stalberg, L, Grell BS, Hlebowicz J, Akesson A, Hanseus K and Weismann CG (2019). "Multimodal assessment of vascular function in patients with Fontan circulation." <u>Oral</u> <u>presentation at the annual meeting of the Association for European Paediatric and Congenital</u> <u>Cardiology</u>.

Stavridou, A, Kapsali E, Panagouli E, Thirios A, Polychronis K, Bacopoulou F, Psaltopoulou T, Tsolia M, Sergentanis TN and Tsitsika A (2021). "Obesity in Children and Adolescents during COVID-19 Pandemic." <u>Children (Basel)</u> **8**(2).

Stefanadis, C, Stratos C, Boudoulas H, Kourouklis C and Toutouzas P (1990). "Distensibility of the ascending aorta: comparison of invasive and non-invasive techniques in healthy men and in men with coronary artery disease." <u>Eur Heart J</u> **11**(11): 990-996.

Tomiyama, H and Yamashina A (2010). "Non-invasive vascular function tests: their pathophysiological background and clinical application." <u>Circ J</u> **74**(1): 24-33.

Tomkiewicz-Pajak, L, Dziedzic-Oleksy H, Pajak J, Olszowska M, Kolcz J, Komar M and Podolec P (2014). "Arterial stiffness in adult patients after Fontan procedure." <u>Cardiovasc Ultrasound</u> **12**: 15.

Tzemos, N, Lyseggen E, Silversides C, Jamorski M, Tong JH, Harvey P, Floras J and Siu S (2010). "Endothelial function, carotid-femoral stiffness, and plasma matrix metalloproteinase-2 in men with bicuspid aortic valve and dilated aorta." <u>J Am Coll Cardiol</u> **55**(7): 660-668.

Vatner, SF, Zhang J, Vyzas C, Mishra K, Graham RM and Vatner DE (2021). "Vascular Stiffness in Aging and Disease." <u>Front Physiol</u> **12**: 762437.

Vlachopoulos, C, Aznaouridis K and Stefanadis C (2010). "Prediction of cardiovascular events and all-cause mortality with arterial stiffness: a systematic review and meta-analysis." <u>J Am</u> <u>Coll Cardiol</u> **55**(13): 1318-1327.

Vlachopoulos, C, Xaplanteris P, Aboyans V, Brodmann M, Cifkova R, Cosentino F, De Carlo M, Gallino A, Landmesser U, Laurent S, Lekakis J, Mikhailidis DP, Naka KK, Protogerou AD, Rizzoni D, Schmidt-Trucksass A, Van Bortel L, Weber T, Yamashina A, Zimlichman R, Boutouyrie P, Cockcroft J, O'Rourke M, Park JB, Schillaci G, Sillesen H and Townsend RR (2015). "The role of vascular biomarkers for primary and secondary prevention. A position paper from the European Society of Cardiology Working Group on peripheral circulation: Endorsed by the Association for Research into Arterial Structure and Physiology (ARTERY) Society." <u>Atherosclerosis</u> **241**(2): 507-532.

Voges, I, Jerosch-Herold M, Hedderich J, Pardun E, Hart C, Gabbert DD, Hansen JH, Petko C, Kramer HH and Rickers C (2012). "Normal values of aortic dimensions, distensibility, and pulse wave velocity in children and young adults: a cross-sectional study." <u>J Cardiovasc Magn Reson</u> **14**: 77.

Voges, I, Kees J, Jerosch-Herold M, Gottschalk H, Trentmann J, Hart C, Gabbert DD, Pardun E, Pham M, Andrade AC, Wegner P, Kristo I, Jansen O, Kramer HH and Rickers C (2016). "Aortic stiffening and its impact on left atrial volumes and function in patients after successful coarctation repair: a multiparametric cardiovascular magnetic resonance study." J Cardiovasc Magn Reson **18**(1): 56.

Vogt, M, Kuhn A, Baumgartner D, Baumgartner C, Busch R, Kostolny M and Hess J (2005). "Impaired elastic properties of the ascending aorta in newborns before and early after successful coarctation repair: proof of a systemic vascular disease of the prestenotic arteries?" <u>Circulation</u> **111**(24): 3269-3273.

von Wowern, E, Ostling G, Nilsson PM and Olofsson P (2015). "Digital Photoplethysmography for Assessment of Arterial Stiffness: Repeatability and Comparison with Applanation Tonometry." <u>PLoS One</u> **10**(8): e0135659.

Weber, T and Chirinos JA (2018). "Pulsatile arterial haemodynamics in heart failure." <u>Eur</u> <u>Heart J</u> **39**(43): 3847-3854.

Weismann, CG, Blice-Baum A, Tong T, Li J, Huang BK, Jonas SM, Cammarato A and Choma MA (2019). "Multi-modal and multiscale imaging approaches reveal novel cardiovascular pathophysiology in Drosophila melanogaster." <u>Biol Open</u> **8**(8).

Weismann, CG, Hlebowicz J, Akesson A, Liuba P and Hanseus K (2022). "Comprehensive Characterization of Arterial and Cardiac Function in Marfan Syndrome-Can Biomarkers Help Improve Outcome?" <u>Front Physiol</u> **13**: 873373.

Weismann, CG, Ljungberg S, Akesson A and Hlebowicz J (2021). "Multimodal Assessment of Vascular and Ventricular Function in Children and Adults With Bicuspid Aortic Valve Disease." <u>Front Cardiovasc Med</u> **8**: 643900. Weismann, CG, Lombardi KC, Grell BS, Northrup V and Sugeng L (2016). "Aortic stiffness and left ventricular diastolic function in children with well-functioning bicuspid aortic valves." <u>Eur</u> <u>Heart J Cardiovasc Imaging</u> **17**(2): 225-230.

Weismann, CG, Maretic A, Grell BS, Akesson A, Hlebowicz J and Liuba P (2021). "Multimodal assessment of vascular and ventricular function in children and adults with repaired aortic coarctation." Int J Cardiol **323**: 47-53.

Wessely, S, Ferrari N, Friesen D, Grauduszus M, Klaudius M and Joisten C (2022). "Changes in Motor Performance and BMI of Primary School Children over Time-Influence of the COVID-19 Confinement and Social Burden." Int J Environ Res Public Health **19**(8).

Westerhof, N and O'Rourke MF (1995). "Haemodynamic basis for the development of left ventricular failure in systolic hypertension and for its logical therapy." <u>J Hypertens</u> **13**(9): 943-952.

Wilkinson, IB, MacCallum H, Flint L, Cockcroft JR, Newby DE and Webb DJ (2000). "The influence of heart rate on augmentation index and central arterial pressure in humans." J <u>Physiol</u> **525 Pt 1**: 263-270.

Wilkinson, IB, Mohammad NH, Tyrrell S, Hall IR, Webb DJ, Paul VE, Levy T and Cockcroft JR (2002). "Heart rate dependency of pulse pressure amplification and arterial stiffness." <u>Am J Hypertens</u> **15**(1 Pt 1): 24-30.

Wu, Y, Lu X, Zhang L, Cheng X, Yuan L, Xie M and Lv Q (2019). "Correlation between carotid intima-media roughness and cardiovascular risk factors." <u>Exp Ther Med</u> **18**(1): 49-56.

Wu, Y, Xie M, Zhang L, Lu X, Cheng X and Lv Q (2019). "Carotid Intima-Media Roughness and Elasticity in Hypertensive Patients With Normal Carotid Intima-Media Thickness." J <u>Ultrasound Med</u> **38**(6): 1545-1552.

Yang, S, Guo B, Ao L, Yang C, Zhang L, Zhou J and Jia P (2020). "Obesity and activity patterns before and during COVID-19 lockdown among youths in China." <u>Clin Obes</u> **10**(6): e12416.

8. Publications

8.1 Original publications (first or senior authorship)

- 1. Weismann CG, Hlebowicz J, Åkesson A, Liuba P, Hanseus K. Comprehensive characterization of arterial and cardiac function in Marfan Syndrome can biomarkers help improve outcome? Front Physiol. 2022 Apr 25;13:873373. PMID: 35547588. *Impact factor 4.134*
- 2. Lindow A, Kennbäck C, Åkesson A, Nilsson PM, **Weismann CG**. Common carotid artery characteristics in patients with repaired aortic coarctation compared to other cardiovascular risk factors. Int J Cardiology Congenital Heart Disease, Volume 7, March 2022, 100319. *Impact factor: new journal*
- 3. Weismann CG, Ljungberg S, Åkesson A, Hlebovizc J. Multimodal assessment of vascular and ventricular function in children and adults with bicuspid aortic valve disease. Front Cardiovasc Med. 2021 Mar 23;8:643900. PMID: 33834044. *Impact factor 4.79*
- Fricke K, Liuba P, Weismann CG. Fetal echocardiographic dimension indices: important predictors of postnatal coarctation. Pediatr Cardiol. 2021 Mar;42(3):517-525. PMID: 33355680. *Impact factor 1.584*
- 5. Weismann CG, Maretic A, Grell BS, Åkesson A, Hlebowicz J, Liuba P. Multimodal assessment of vascular and ventricular function in children and adults with repaired aortic coarctation. Int J Cardiol 2021 Jan 15;323:47-53. PMID: 32889020. *Impact factor 4.164*

- Weismann CG, Grell BS, Odermarsky M, Mellander M, Liuba P. Echocardiographic predictors of recoarctation following surgical repair – a Swedish national study. Ann Thoarc Surg 2021 Apr;111(4):1380-1386. PMID: 32619613. *Impact factor 3.919.*
- Weismann CG, Blice-Baum A, Tong T, Li J, Huang BK, Jonas SM, Cammarato A, Choma MA. Multi-modal and multiscale imaging approaches reveal novel cardiovascular pathophysiology in Drosophila melanogaster. Biology Open 2019 8: bio044339. PMID: 31455664. *Impact factor 1.962.*
- Li W, Pollard H, Asnes JD, Hellenbrand WE, Karimi M, Northrop V, Weismann CG.
 Comparison of valvar and right ventricular function following transcatheter and surgical pulmonary valve replacement. Congenit Heart Dis. 2017 November 17. PMID: 29148206.
 Impact factor 1.995
- Weismann CG, Asnes JD, Bazzy-Asaad A, Tolomeo C, Ehrenkranz RA, Bizzarro MJ. Pulmonary Hypertension in Preterm Infants – Results of a Prospective Screening Program and Proposal of a Screening Algorithm. J Perinatol 2017;37(5):572-577. PMID:28206997. *Impact factor 2.09*
- Montgomery AM, Bazzy-Asaad A, Asnes JD, Bizzarro MJ, Ehrenkranz RA, Weismann CG. Biochemical screening for pulmonary hypertension in preterm infants with bronchopulmonary dysplasia. Neonatology 2016; 109:190-194. PMID 26780635. *Impact factor 2.7*
- 11. Abraham S and **Weismann CG**. Left Ventricular End-Systolic Eccentricity Index for Assessment of Pulmonary Hypertension in Infants. Echocardiography 2016, Januar 16 (epub ahead of print). PMID: 26773570. *Impact factor 1.3*

- 12. Chamberland CR, Sugeng L, Abraham S, Li F, **Weismann CG**. Three-dimensional Evaluation of Aortic Annular Shape in Children with Bicuspid Aortic Valves With and Without Aortic Coarctation. Am J Card 2015; 116:1411-7. PMID: 26375172. *Impact factor 3.2*
- Weismann CG, Lombardi KC, Grell BS, Northrup V, Sugeng L. Aortic stiffness and left ventricular diastolic function in children with well-functioning bicuspid aortic valves. Eur Heart J Cardiovasc Imaging 2016; 17:225-30. PMID: 26072912. Impact factor 4.1
- Weismann CG, Bamdad MC, Abraham S, Ghiroli S, Dziura J, Hellenbrand WE. Normal Pediatric Data for Isovolumic Acceleration at the Lateral Tricuspid Valve Annulus – a Heart Rate Dependent Measure of Right Ventricular Contractility. Echocardiography 2014; 32(3):541-7. PMID: 25039533. *Impact factor 1.3*
- Lombardi KC, Northrup V, McNamara RL, Sugeng L, Weismann CG. Aortic stiffness and diastolic function in children following early repair of aortic coarctation. Am J Card 2013; 112(11):1828-33. PMID: 24035164. *Impact factor 3.2*
- Weismann CG, Yang SF, Bodian C, Hollinger I, Nguyen K, Mittnacht AJ. Eearly extubation in adults undergoing surgery for congenital heart disease. J Cardiothorac Vasc Anesth 2012; 26(5):773-6. PMID: 22652002. *Impact factor 1.5*
- Weismann CG, Hager A, Kaemmerer H, Maslen CL, Morris CD, Schranz D, Kreuder J, Gelb BD. PTPN11 mutations play a minor role in isolated congenital heart disease. Am J Med Genet. 2005; 136(2):146-51. PMID: 15940693. *Impact factor 2.2*
- Zhao F*, Weismann CG*, Satoda M, Pierpont ME, Sweeney E, Thompson EM, Gelb BD Novel TFAP2B Mutations That Cause Char Syndrome Provide a Genotype-Phenotype Correlation. Am J Hum Genet. 2001; 69: 695-703 (* shared first authorship). PMID: 11505339. *Impact factor 11.2*

^{*} shared first authorship

8.2 Co-authored publications

- De Simone, G, Mancusi C, Hanssen H, Genovesi S, Lurbe E, Parati G, Sendzikaite S, Valerio G, Di Bonito P, Di Salvo G, Ferrini M, Leeson P, Moons P, Weismann CG and Williams B (2022). Hypertension in children and adolescents. Eur Heart J 2022 jul 27; ehac328. PMID: 35896123. *Impact factor 35.86*.
- Sjoberg, P, Hedstrom E, Fricke K, Frieberg P, Weismann CG, Liuba P, Carlsson M and Toger
 J. Comparison of 2D and 4D Flow MRI in Neonates Without General Anesthesia. J Magn
 Reson Imaging 2022 Jun 21;28303. PMID: 35726779. *Impact factor 5.119.*
- Fricke K, Mellander M, Hanseus K, Tran PK, Synnergen M, Johansson Ramgren J, Rydberg A, Sunnegardh J, Dalen M, Sjoberg G, Weismann CG, Liuba P. Impact of Left Ventricular Morphology on Adverse Outcomes Following Stage 1 Palliation for Hypoplastic Left Heart Syndrome: 20 Years of National Data from Sweden. JAHA 2022 Apr 5;11(7):e022929. PMID: 35348003. *Impact factor 5.501*
- Broberg O, Weismann CG, Øra I, Wiebe T, Liuba P. Characterization of Cardiac, Vascular and Metabolic Changes in Young Childhood Cancer Survivors. Front Pediatr 2021 Dec 8;9:764679. PMID: 34956978. *Impact factor 3.418*
- 5. Jeremiasen I, Naumburg E, Westoo C, **Weismann CG**, Tran-Lundmark K. Vasodilator therapy for pulmonary hypertension in children: a national study of patient characteristics and current treatment strategies. Pulm Circulation (accepted for publication Oct 19, 2021). *Impact factor 3.017*

- Elkinany S, Weismann CG, Curtis A, Smith T, Zafar MA, Breen T, Li Y, Tranquilli M, Rizzo JA, Mukherjee SK, Ziganshin B, Elefteriades JA. Is Aortic Z-score an Appropriate Index of Beneficial Drug Effect in Clinical Trials in Aortic Aneurysm Disease? Am J Cardiol 2021 Jan 8;S0002-9149(20)31353-9. PMID: 33352210. *Impact factor 2.778*
- Luceri MJ, Tala JA, Weismann CG, Silva CT, Faustino EV. Prevalence of Post-Thrombotic Syndrome After Cardiac Catheterization. Pediatr Blood Cancer 2015; 62:1222-7. PMID: 25663038. Impact factor 2.4
- Patel, A, Weismann C, Weiss P, Russel K, Kadan-Lottick N, Bazzy-Asaad A, Detection Of Early RV Dysfunction In Childhood Cancer Survivors With Restrictive Lung Disease Using Quantitative Echocardiographic Methods. Pediatr Blood Cancer. 2014; 61(11):2059-64.
 PMID: 25130668. *Impact factor 2.4*
- 9. Kin N, **Weismann C**, Srivastava S, Chakravarti S, Bodian C, Hossain S, Krol M, Hollinger I, Nguyen K. Mittnacht AJ. Factors affecting the decision to defer endotracheal extubation after surgery for congenital heart disease: a prospective observational study. Anaesth Analg. 2011; 113(2):329-35. PMID: 21490084. *Impact factor 3.4*

8.3 Case reports

 Profitlich LE*, Weismann CG*, Srivastava S, Gelb BD, Nguyen K, Joashi U. Multiple thoracic aortic aneurysms after mediastinitis in an infant after repair of coarctation of the aorta. J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg. 2008; 135(2):444-5 (* shared first authorship). PMID: 18242288. Impact factor 4.2

^{*} shared first authorship

8.4 Invited review articles

1. Weismann CG and Gelb BD. The genetics of congenital heart disease: a review of recent developments. Curr Opin Cardiol. 2007; 22(3):200-6. PMID: 17413276. *Impact factor 2.7*

8.5 Book chapters

1. Weismann CG and Gelb BD. Noonan Syndrome and related disorders: the Ras-MAPK pathway. Book chapter in Clinical Genomics: Practical Applications in Adult Patient Care (2013)

8.6 Letters to the Editor

- Weismann CG, Hager A. Letter to the Editor in response to "Segmental Aortic Stiffness in Children and Young Adults With Connective Tissue Disorders: Relationships With Age, Aortic Size, Rate of Dilation, and Surgical Root Replacement" by Prakash et al., 2015. Circulation 2016; 133:e404. PMID: 26884629. *Impact factor 14.4*
- Weismann CG, Hellenbrand WE. Author response letter to letter to the editor by Koestenberger et al. on "Normal Pediatric Data for Isovolumic Acceleration at the Lateral Tricuspid Valve Annulus – a Heart Rate Dependent Measure of Right Ventricular Contractility. " Echocardiography 2015; 32(3):611. PMID: 25737111. Impact factor 1.3
- Weismann CG, Colson E, Shapiro ED. Letter to the Editor in response to "Publication performance of women compared to men in German cardiology" by Boehm et al., 2014. Int J Cardiol 2014; 182:227-8. PMID: 25617604. *Impact factor 4.0*

8.7 Collaborator on multi-center studies

8.7.1 Pediatric Heart Network

- Handisides JC, Hollenbeck-Pringle D, Uzark K, Trachtenberg FL, Pemberton VL, Atz TW. Health-Related Quality of Life in Children and Young Adults with Marfan Syndrome. J Pediatr. 2019 January;204:250-255. PMID: 30270167. *Impact factor 3.890.*
- Hoskoppal A, Menon S, Trachtenberg F, Burns KM, De Backer J, Gelb BD et al. Predictors of Rapid Aortic Root Dilation and Referral for Aortic Surgery in Marfan Syndrome. Pediatr Cardiol. 2018 Oktober;39(7):1453-1461. PMID: 29948025. *Impact factor 1.540*
- Lacro RV, Dietz HC, Sleeper LA, Yetman AT, Bradley TJ, Colan SD et al. Atenolol versus losartan in children and young adults with Marfan's syndrome. N Engl J Med. 2014;371(22):2061-71. PMID: 25405392. *Impact factor 55.9*
- Lacro RV, Guey LT, Dietz HC, Pearson GD, Yetman AT, Gelb BD, et al. L. Characteristics of children and young adults with Marfan syndrome and aortic root dilation in a randomized trial comparing atenolol and losartan therapy. Am Heart J. 2013; 165(5):828-835. PMID: 23622922. *Impact factor 4.5*

9. Acknowledgements

I would like to thank my husband for his constant support and encouragement throughout the preceding 20 years – a journey that has taken us to three different countries. Moving between countries has been both adventure and challenge for him, our three children and myself.

In terms of research interests, following early interests in molecular cardiogenetics, I became interested in vascular-ventricular interaction during my time at Yale University – an interest that I was able to develop further at Lund University, Sweden.

I would like to thank Katarina Hanseus, Associate Professor and chair of Pediatric Cardiology at the Pediatric Heart Center in Lund, who recruited and supported me in all ways possible. Katarina has been an outstanding chief, colleague and friend who supports each individual's professional and personal interests which at the end benefits the entire team. "Family comes first" is her *modus operandi*, which has surely contributed to a team culture of mutual support. Next, I am grateful to Petru Liuba, Associate Professor and director of the pediatric cardiac catheterization laboratory in Lund, who is a clinician-researcher by heart. Thanks to Petru and the laboratory infrastructure he had built, I was able to quickly acquire funding for several projects. He continues to be a good friend, co-worker and collaborator.

Since moving to Munich, Germany, Prof. Nikolaus Haas, chief of Pediatric Cardiology and Pediatric Intensive Care Medicine at LMU, has been incredibly supportive in getting me

71

acclimated to the German academic system. Thanks to him, I am submitting this habilitation thesis *now* – rather than *never*.

Lastly, but most fundamentally, I want to thank my parents for encouraging curiosity, mutual respect, tolerance and cultural interests throughout my own childhood.